THE HOPPER FAMILY GENEALOGY DESCENDANTS OF ANDRIES WILLEMSZEN HOPPE(N) OF NEW AMSTERDAM 1651-1658

The First Six Generations 14 August 2015

by Maria Jean Pratt Hopper, CG[SM]

It is the nature of all genealogies to be out of date almost as soon as they are printed as new information is constantly becoming available. In light of this, I use this format to periodically post any additional information or corrections to the first six generations. Some of the minor additions (preceded by an *) were made in the second, third and fourth printing. If you have any other additions or corrections, or information on the seventh and eighth generation Hoppers, please contact me at reetree@optonline.net

ADDITIONS AND CORRECTIONS

2 CATHARINA (TRYNTJE/CATRINA HOPPE(N)(R) - Thanks to some wonderful research by Pamela J. Sears, in her article "Thomas Frederickszen and Maritje Adriaens: Origins of the Cadmus Family in Amsterdam Revealed," in the October 2006 issue of *The New York Genealogical and Biographical Record*, [vol. 137 pp. 179-187], we now know that Catharina's husband **Frederick Thomase** was baptized in Amsterdam on 1 Sep 1647, as Fredrick, son of Thomas Fredericktsz and Marritte Arijaens; wit. Hilletje Frerickts [Amsterdam Zuider Kerk, DTB 93:173]. Descendants of the Cadmus family should definitely check this article for more information on the European roots of the family.

59 GERRIT A. HOPPE(R) - He was likely the Garret Hopper who was taxed in Sep 1779 and Dec 1780 (though that would be his estate that was taxed as he died in April 1780) in Harrington Twp. Bergen County for 240 acres and 5 horses 10 cows and 6 pigs (1780 was similar with 4 horses and no pigs). He was listed on a page with other residents known to have owned property in what is now Upper Saddle River NJ. His son Andries G. Hopper, a grist mill owner was enumerated on the next line. (GMNJ Vol. XLI, No. 2, p.81) His sons Andries and Stephen are both buried in Upper Saddle River. (See #213 and #216).

115 MATTHEW (MATTHIAS/MATHEUS) HOPPE(R) - His widow married second Cornelius Voorhis, son of Stephen Janse (Voorhees). Cornelius' mother it would seem was Cathryna (Catrijntie) Huyken daughter of William Huyken and Annetje Andreias Willjard not Cathryna (Catrijntie) Van Duyn.

References: Thanks to Ethel Konight for alerting me to the discussion of Dutch-Colonies Mailing list Posted by Pamela J. Sears (11 Jan 2003) http://archiver.rootsweb.com/th/read/Dutch-Colonies/2003-01/1042300519 and and Dorothy Koenig (12 Jan 2003): http://archiver.rootsweb.com/th/read/Dutch-Colonies/2003-01/1042123390.

156 ANDREW (ANDRIES) HOPPE(R). Although he was declared intestate, two wills and a draft of a third were presented at the administration of his estate, which were all rejected. From those wills Elizabeth Guest Earl was his third wife and his second wife was a woman named Mary ______. From the New York Gazette of 6 July 1811, "Died at Bloomingdale on Monday last [1 July 1811] Mrs. Mary Hopper, in the 61st year of her age, wife of Mr. Andrew Hopper. References: Estate of Andrew Hopper - p.441-445 of Abstracts of Wills, Administrations and Guardianships in NY State, 1787-1835 by William A. D Eardeley at http://www.newenglandancestors.org/index.aspx]

ISMI CG or Certified Genealogist is a service mark of the Board for Certification of Genealogist, used under license by board certified genealogist after periodic evaluation, and the board name is registered in the U.S. Patent Office. Visit http://www.bcgcertification.org

*159 JACOMYNTJE (JEMIMA) HOPPER - The Horne Family of Bloomingdale Road, was written by P. F. (Field) Horne, not P. H. Horne

176 ABRAHAM H. HOPPE(R) is credited with building the Hopper house on the site where his son Henry later lived. "The A. H. Hopper House at 1 Nordam St. at the corner of Prospect Street, was built as a farmhouse in 1794 and although enlarged in the 19th century and reshingled in the 20th, still shows much of its original character." (Waldwick Then and Now p. 9).

Abraham H Hopper House, 1 Nordam St., corner of Prospect St. Waldwick, N.J



*200 ANDREW (ANDRIES) W. HOPPE(R) (p.68) In some editions the words under the picture of the house are partially covered, they should read, "age 91, applied for a pension on 1 Feb 1843 in Bergen Co. which was granted on 20 Apr 1848,"

305 MARRETJE HOPPER and Jonathan Lounsberrie

Changes to some of the children of Jonathan LOUNSBERRIE and Maritje Hopper- bap. at Clk.RDCh.:

Aeltje - b. 15 Apr, bap. 15 May 1763 (bap.#50)(wit: Cornelis Vorese and Aeltje Vorese); m. James Elliot
Possibly Matthew b. abt. 11 Aug 1765 (from age at death); d. 2 Oct 1843 aged 78y-1m-21d, bur. Oakford Cem., Oakford, Menard, IL, with second wife. m. 1) Mary Wagon, Mathew Lounsberry liv. Chemung Co., NY [No proof that he is from this family but it is likely as they named a son for her father, and Matthew and Mary named their oldest son Jonathan.] m. 2) Eunice _____ d. 1 Feb 1843, aged 64y-5m. [Find A Grave #36007165 (Matthew) #36006304 (Eunice)]

*308 - References - Should be research of Heasley Rook not Rock. Sorry Heasley.

*310 ANNATJE HOPPER - Should read "Research of Elmire L. Conklin of Warwick, NY, whose husb. Howard Conklin Jr. and son Nicolas L. Conklin are descendants." Sorry Elmire.

*311 CORNELIUS HOPPER and his wife Hannah were bur. in the Chamberlain Cemetery, Belfast, Allegany Co., NY. From those gravestones, Cornelius died at the age of 58 years on 21 Feb 1814 (Bible has 22 Feb 1814) and Hannah d. 7 Apr 1839 (same as Bible) aged 78y and 6 mo 1 day.

References: Cemetery records http://www.alleganyhistory.org/research/cemeteries/a-e/belfast/1540-chamberlain-cemetery; Find A Grave # 88138432 (Cornelius) #88138430 (Hannah)

312 LAMBERT HOPPER - On closer examination of the actual newspaper death notice of Abbey Hopper in the *Plattsburg Republican* of 18 Sep 1813 she was 54 when she died on 13 Sep 1813 not 53 as reported in *10,000 Vital Records* - entry #4328)

On 18 Jun 1814, in the *Plattsburgh Republican* Lambert Hopper offered for sale "an excellent farm of 150 acres in the fourth town in Plattsburgh, ... with a good framed house, painted inside an out; a good framed barn an excellent young orchard of one thousand trees just beginning to bear ... For \$2,000, \$1,000 now and the other half in 3 years. 16 Dec 1815 - Same advertised price now \$2,500. (By 1820 he had migrated to Erie Co., NY.)

From his pension record, his second wife's name looked like **Lovica Moore.** Her tombstone in the Peru Village Cemetery reads: "Lovisa/Wife of/Lambert HOPPER/died Apr. 12, 1855/AEd 86 Y'rs 9 Mo./Dear Mother thou

hast gone to the mansions of rest./Where sickness and sorrow and death are no more. /Thou hast gone to enjoy thy God and the blest. /And I trust I shall meet thee on that happy shore." Buried next to her was "Rebecca / daughter of /John & Lovisa /MOORE /died March 10, /1859 /AEd 50 Y'rs 10 M (NNY transcriptions). Since Rebecca Moore was 42 and living with Louisa Hopper in 1850, she was more than likely her unmarried daughter. Therefore Lovisa first husband was **John Moore**, and her maiden name is unknown.

In 1830 Lambert aged 70-80 was in Sheridan, Chautauqua Co. (near son Nathaniel) with one female 60-70 (assumed to be Lovica), yet in 1830 Lovica Hopper aged 60-70 was the head of the household in Saranac, Clinton Co. NY, with one male 15-20 and 1 male 20-30.

Reference: Research of Jonathan Tétreault; NNY = Northern New York Tombstone Transcription Project http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~frgen/clinton/peru/village.htm Headstone Inscriptions, Clinton County, New York, Vol. I, Revised, compiled by Clyde M. Rabideau, copyright 2004. Heartnut Publishing, Plattsburgh, NY [recorded as Louisa Hopper wife of Lambert (July 1768 - April 12, 1855)" buried in Peru Cemetery (section J1), corners of North Bend Rd. and Sunrise Rd., Peru, Clinton County, NY. 1830 Census Saranac, Clinton, New York; p. 285 (Lovica Hopper). [p.271-272">[p.271-272">https://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~frgen/clinton/peru/village.htm Headstone Inscriptions, Olinton County, NY [recorded as Louisa Hopper wife of Lambert (July 1768 - April 12, 1855)" buried in Peru Cemetery (section J1), corners of North Bend Rd. and Sunrise Rd., Peru, Clinton County, NY. 1830 Census Saranac, Clinton, New York; p. 285 (Lovica Hopper). [p.271-272">[p.271-

* 336d EDWARD HOPPER - His second marriaage to Hannah Sirrine, widow of Henry Entrott and the sister of his first wife Abigail Sirrine, was reported four month's after Abigail's death. "Edward Hopper of Phillipstown married Miss Antrot (sic) of Putnam Valley (by Rev. D.D. Tompkins) on Feb1841" [Westchester Republican, Peekskill, February 23, 1841]. He and both wives bur. So. Highland Meth.Chyd., Garrison, NY.

References: Find A Grave #33799235 (Edward), #33799232 (Abigail), #33799268b(Hannah)

363 MARYTJE (POLLY) HOPPER, wife of Barzilla Dusenbury (Dusenberry). He was born 20 Aug 1762. Brady said his will was da. 4 Aug 1836 and pro. 21 Dec 1842 at White Plains, (BW p. 83) Both Mary (1762-1846) and "Bazillar Dusenbury" (1763-1842) bur. in the Cedar Hill Cem., Montrose, Westchester Co., NY.

References: BW = Brady-Williams Lineage by William H. Brady (1940) p. 72; NY G & B manuscript Collection; Find A Grave ##21253070 (Mary) and #21253069 (Bazillar) #21253067 (Jane wife of Edward)

- **365 RACHEL HOPPER-** A summary of the inventory an final accounting of the estate of her husband **Thomas Newcomb,** of Clinton, Dutchess Co., NY farmer, can be found on page 182 of *Genealogical Data from Inventories of New York Estates 1666-1825* by Kenneth Scott and James A. Owre, (New York, 1970), The inventory was taken by her brother Jasper Hopper and Zaccheaus Newcomb administrator and two appraisers on 8 Sep 1812. There was a room by room inventory items of interest were: a horseman's sword, pair of pistols, and a bullet mould (\$8), a military coat and cap (\$10) and 3 negro slaves valued at \$275. Debts and book accounts amounted to \$9,636.12 1/2. See the above mentioned book for more details. [p.272 in 4th printing]
- **367 JASPAR HOPPER -** See Find A Grave # 65048942 (which has his picture and a biography of Jaspar from *Syracuse Daily Journal* 20 Feb 1897) and #65048926 (Charlotte)
- **372 ELIZABETH HOPPER,** dau. of Yellis (Jellis) Hoppe(r) (#157) and Elizabeth Waldron. Her death was reported in the *Weekly Herald* on 28 Oct 1854. "At Harlem on Monday October 23, Elizabeth Keeley age 78, wife of **Joseph Keeley** deceased, and daughter of Yellas Hopper." She was mentioned in her father's will as the wife of Joseph Kelly and is assumed to be their daughter Elizabeth baptized 6 Nov 1768, however since she would have bee 86 when she died and not 78, the child bap. in 1768 may have died young and a subsequent child born say 1776 and also named Elizabeth may have been the one who married Joseph Kelley. She was not found in the 1850 census.
- *374 DEBORAH HOPPER, dau. of Yellis (Jellis) Hoppe(r) (#157) and Elizabeth Waldron, was b. 16 Dec 1773 (Wade) in NYC; bap. on 16 Jan 1774, at NY RDCh. She d. 16 Apr 1812 (Wade), a month after the birth of twin daughters. On 4 Aug 1792, at NY RDCh.(p. 267), "Deborah Hopper m. Robert Wade." According to the Wade Genealogy he was the son of James Wade and Hannah Hinman b. 6 Jan 1771 and 15 or 25 Mar 1829. He married 2) Elizabeth Davidson on 3 Oct 1817 She was b. 17 Jul 1775.

There was only one Robert Wade enumerated in the 1800 census of NY, he was in NY County as one male 26-45. with 2 males under 10, 1 male 16-26 and 2 females under 10, 1 female 16-26, and 2 females 26-45. In her father's will da. 13 Jan 1825, she was his deceased dau. Deborah, wife of Robert Wade. Her surviving children were mentioned as heirs of her father in the proving of his will on 23 Aug 1828 as James Wade, Hannah wife of Bush Reynolds, Deborah wife of John Addeonas, Mary Wade, and Hopper Wade*.

References: Hendricks #375; New Harlem Register by Toler p. 575 (which cites "family records"); Record 40:175; 1800 Census (p. 907 per AI Index p. 324); New York: *Index of Awards on Claims of the Soldiers of The War Of 1812*: With An Added Introduction by Brigadier General Francis J. Higgins, Adjutant General [Bush Reynolds]; *The Wade Genealogy: by Stuart Charles Wade (1900)* p.252 p.279 on line at Google Books which contains many birth death and marriage dates no doubt from the "family records" mentioned by Toler; Estate of Yellas Hopper - *Abtracts of Wills, Administrations and Guardianships in NY State, 1787-1835 originally compiled by William A. D. Eardeley held at Brooklyn Historical Society; online at http://www.newenglandancestors.org

Children of Robert WADE and Deborah Hopper: [Information in *italics* from Wade Genealogy]

794 Hannah - b. 29 Apr 1793 [57 in 1850 and 66 in 1860]; [Toler had b. 1797] m. possibly 1) Charles Burinels (Toler) 2) Bush Reynolds (heir of grandfather in 1828 as wife of Bush Reynolds; Hannah and Bush Reynolds and their children lived in Robertstown, Marshall Co. IL in 1850 [p.122B] and 1860 [p. 281]; He was a soldier from NY in The War of 1812. [Note: Wade Genealogy in error had her *d. unmarried on 16 Apr 1812* which was the date her mother died.]

- 795 James *b. 12 Jan 1795* [Toler b. 1799 no children]; heir of grandfather in 1828.
- 795a Elizabeth b. 29 Oct 1797; d. 6 Oct 1805.
- 795b Robert Hinman b. 7 Oct 1798; d. 8 Jun 1801.
- 795c Infant son b. 13 Sep 1800, d. 9 Oct 1800.
- 796 Deborah b. 21 Jul 1804 [b. 1802 Toler] heir of grandfather in 1828.
- 797 Mary b. 10 Oct 1806 [b. 1806 Toler] heir of grandfather in 1828 as wife of John Addemas or Addeonas.
- 798 Robert Hinman b. 4 Jan 1802; d. 29 Aug 1822, "s.p." [Toler had d. unmarried 1823]
- 798a *Yellus Hopper b. 22 Nov 1808*; "Hopper Wade" heir of grandfather in 1828; m. Catharine ____?___; In 1860 Yellis H. Wade 53, a "mechanick" (b. NY) wife Catharine 53 (b. NC) and two daus. were in the Southern Division Russell, Alabama [post office Columbus p.951, #706-#687].
- 798b Twin Daughter b. 16 Mar 1812; d. 20 Mar 1812.
- 798c Twin Daughter b. 16 Mar 1812; d. 8 Apr 1812.

432 JOHN A. HOPPER and wife Annd Debaun (Debaan)

Changes to a child of John A. **HOPPER** and Annd Debaun (Debaan)

- +827 Charity Ann She went with her sister Margaret (#826) to Wayne Co. Michigan, and there on 7 Apr 1853 she married *Andrew Love*. She can now have a plus in front of her number. References: FamilySearch.org Database of Michigan Marriages; citing FHL film #1377620, p.553 rn5117]
- **437 ABRAHAM A. HOPPER** and his wife **Charity Pulis.** (Son Jacob can now have a + in front of his number)
- +839 **Jacob A.** b. 27 Dec 1801 (Bible); d. 30 May 1860, aged 57, (of apoplexy) West Milford, NJ; bur. Pres. Cem., Oak Ridge, NJ, aged 58y-5m-3d (Rutgers' Cem Card File). m. *Sarah (Sally) Kemble*, wid. of **Joseph Vanderhoff**,25 Jun 1853 at Carthage, Sussex Co., NJ. No children.
 - **438 JACOB A HOPPER and Elizabeth Tyce (Tice):** Changes to dau. Margaret.
- *850 Margaret From her death record she was born in Brabont [Brabant an area of present day Mahwah] and d. at Yampough (present day Oakland and Franklin Lakes). [NJVR of Margaret Pulis who d. 14 Jun 1866]

442 JOHN A. HOPPER. His wife **Letty Winter**'s mother was Letty (Leticia) *Courter*.

Changes to the children of John A. **HOPPER** and Letty Winter:

+881 Michael - married 2) Sarah Pittenger on 13 Oct 1894 in Paterson. (NJ VR)

443 JANE (JANNETJE) HOPPER - On 22 Dec 1798, "Kenny Hopper m. **Cornelius Pulisfelt,**" (Kakiat Ch. #131). <u>References</u>: www.dutchdoorgenealogy.com. Kakiat Marriage Records and Find A Grave #6270727 (Cornelius) #6279757 (Jane)

Changes to the children of Cornelius PULIS and Jane Hopper:

- 882 Cornelia m. Stephen J. Van Blarcom 8 Mar 1823 (Kakiat #593); NJ Mortality Schedule has d. Mar 1871(1870) in Franklin Twp., Bergen, NJ, of inflammation of the lungs.
- 883 Elizabeth See Find A Grave #6279828 (Daniel Shuart), #6279830 (Elizabeth Hopper Shuart)
- 884 Margaret See Find A Grave #6279520 (Margaret) #6042896 (Thomas Decker)
- 885 Sarah unmarried in 1829 delete possibly married to William B. Ward. He married Sally Ann Bogert.
- *469 MARIA HOPPER Her birth date calculated from age at death on 7 Oct 1837 or 17 Oct 1837 would be 27 Jan 1780 or 6 February 1780. Her daughter Polly's birth date from age at death would be about Feb 1801, not 31 Mar 1802.
 - 472 GARRET G. HOPPER Additions to a child of Garret G. HOPPER and Elizabeth Van Voorhees
- +941b Catherine b. 26 Jan 1825; m. 2) Daniel Kell(e)y
- **473 ABRAHAM HOPPER** and his first wife Elizabeth are bur. Mt. Moriah Cem., Union Twp., Cleremont Co., OH. in Section 10. His second wife Sarah is bur. there in Section 8.

Reference: Mt. Moriah database http://www.webcemeteries.com/union-township.oh.us/search.asp

Additions to Children of Abraham **HOPPER** and Elizabeth Sharp:

- 942 Garret possibly confused with Garret Hopper #955 who was also married to an Ann Wood (See #955)]
- +943 Morris m. Hannah Webb
- +947 Mary Ann b. 22 Dec 1822* [b. Ohio]; m. 23 Nov 1842 in Hamilton Co., OH **John Gray.** She can now have a + in front of her name.
- 949 Caroline J.- Identified in the family Bible as b. 20 Jul 1830 married _____?___Ewings and d. 1 May 1850 age 19y 11m. Caroline J. Hopper m. **James V. Ewan** in Hamilton Co. OH on 14 Feb 1850 [Hamilton Co. Marriage License]. In May 1850 Caroline J. Ewan, a married female age 18, d. in Hamilton Co. OH, of consumption. [1850 Hamilton Co. OH, Mortality Schedule]
- +950 William H. m. Comfort Maddox

Additions to children of Abraham HOPPER and Sarah A. Conklin:

- +953 Olive Angeline* b. 9 Apr 1848* has been identified as the wife of **Rev. Cyrus Simon Ernsberger.** She can now has a plus in front of her name.
- +954 Rebecca A. m. **John Edward Perin** (only surname Perin in Bible) She can now has a plus in front of her name.
- *474 AARON (ARIE) HOPPER. From her burial record, in Spring Grove Cemetery, Cicinnati, OH, an additional child, Mary Ann, has been found for Aaron Hopper and his wife Mary Sharp.

Children of Aaron (Arie) HOPPER and Mary Sharp:

+954a Mary Ann - b. abt. 10 Nov 1810 (age/death) and d. 17 Aug 1887 Cincinnati, OH; m. William Wood, a white lead manufacture; both bur. Spring Grove. References: http://www.springgrove.org/sg/genealogy/sg_genealogy/ome.shtm (Spring Grove #44954)

+955 Garret - m. Ann M Wood

+955a Morris S. - m. Susan S. Westlake

477 NICHOLAS (**Nicausie**) **G. HOPPER** - A picture of Nicholas Hopper's wife Wiby (Wyburgh/Bridget) Voorhis b. 3 Mar 1801 and d. 5 Mar 1879 has been posted by becargent to his personal tree at Ancesty.com"Sargent1952" on 30 Oct 2008.

Wiby (Wyburgh/Bridget) Voorhis Hopper

479 ANDREW G. HOPPER - His wife is bur. with him as "Eleanor Fershay wife of Andrew G. Hopper."

References: Find A Grave Memorials #7507676 [Eleanor] and #7507674 [Andrew G.]

Children of Andrew G. **HOPPER** and Ellen (Elenor) Forshee (Forshay):

+970 Samuel - b. ca. 1827-28 (25 at marriage); m. 25 Dec 1853 (NJ VR Essex Co) Matilda Van Winkle

481 ELIZABETH HOPPER, wife of John B. Van Horn. Passed down from the Van Horn-Tice family to descendant Joan Hagel, was information gathered by Abraham Terwilleger in 1907 on the Van Horn family. The dates are very specific and for the most part agree with baptismal and cemetery records and may have come in part from a family Bible. According to that information Elizabeth and John were married "28 Dec 1793."

References: Marriage REcord _ Family Chart of Abraham Terwilleger (1907) courtesy of Joan Hagel (AT) and Family History Center IGI extract of "Madison Ave., or Northwest, or Sugar-Loaf St. Dutch Ref. New York Church, New York, New York. FHL film #1205005 Information from Terwilleger Chart *italics*.[p.272 in 4th printing.]

Additions and Correction to some of the children of John B. **VAN HORN** and Elizabeth Hopper, (bap. at Paramus RDCh. except #981) [Additional information from Abraham Terwilleger in italics – No changes to #980, and 984]

- 981 Barent (Bernard) b. 7 Sep 1797, no baptismal records can be found for him, he was mentioned in his gr.father Hopper's will da. 30 Mar 1820.
- 982 John Jr. b. 25 Jul 1799 [likely 1798 as bap. 26 Aug 1798 at Par. RDCh. (no wit.)(p.72.)] and d. 24 Feb 1802. Not in gr.father Hopper's will .
- 983 Cornelius b. 18 Aug, bap. 7 Sep 1800 at Par. RDCh. (no wit.)(p. 30); per Abraham Terwilleger he was b. 18 Aug 1800 and d. 2 May 1834, and m. Phebe Le Ferge. They were married 24 Nov 1821 at Madison Ave.

Ref. Dutch Church in NY City. (IGI extract of church records wherein she was Phebe Lafurge) They lived in New York City and had 5 children. Terwilleger had spouses and children for each of their children.



488 JOHN J./I/ HOPPER and Ann "Eliza" Goetschius: Changes to son Daniel.

*998 Daniel Dubois(e) – His first wife was **Delina E. Woodrow**, Laura A.**Bell** was his second wife. [Thanks to descendant Howard Hopper.]

492 ANNA (ANTJE) HOPPER - From the *New Jersey Journal*, Elizabethtown [NJ], Wednesday March 18, 1795: "**States Bogert**, Ramapough, gives notice that his wife Anne eloped from his bed and board without provocation and forewarns the public from harboring or trusting her on his account." Apparently his 20 year-old bride returned to his bed and board, for shortly before or after their daughter Anna was born, and they testified together as husband and wife in 1843 when her mother applied for a widow's pension.

<u>References:</u> *Notices from New Jersey Newspapers 1792-1795, Records of N.J. vol. III.* by Thomas B. Wilson and Dorothy Agans Stratford, Lambertville, NJ, Hunterdon House, 2002, p.140-141. [p.272 of 4th printing.]

512 ANTJE (ANNA) HOPPER and her husband Andrew Winter.

Changes to children of Andrew WINTER and Antje (Anna) Hopper:

- 1030 Margaret b. abt. *1804*-1805; m. John D. I. Christie before 1823 (See Christie #5-132A); d.. 16 Aug 1888 in 83rd year; both bur. Ramapo RDChyd. [Find A Grave #6032422 (Margaret) & #6032421 (John D.I.)
- 1035 Sally Ann- b. 27 Dec 1814 (gs.); m. Albert G. Zabriskie (See Zabriskie #900); d. 4 Aug 1889 (gs); In her will she mentioned niece Margaret Hopper (#932-5); both bur. Valleau Cem. Find A Grave # 37073242

515 ANDREW G. HOPPER and Mary Harp

1039a Andrew m. 1) **Eliza Wilkensen 2**) Elizabeth **Nell** 1039b Henry A. - m. Elizabeth **Buckley**

516 MARGARET (PEGGY) HOPPER, wife of **Abraham J. Van Horn** (#980) son of John B. Van Horn and Elizabeth Hopper (#481). Passed down through the Van Horn-Tice family to descendant Joan Hagel, was information gathered by Margaret and Abraham's grandson Abraham Terwilleger in 1907 on the Van Horn family. The dates are very specific and for the most part agree with baptismal and cemetery records and may have come in part from a family Bibles. According to that information the following addition and corrections can be assumed. [p.272-273 of 4th printing.]

Children of Abraham **VAN HORN** and Margaret (Peggy) Hopper [Additional information from Abraham Terwilleger in *italics* – No changes to #1042, #1045, #1047, #1048, #1049, and #1051]:

- 1043 Margaret b. 20 May 1820; m. Abraham A. Banta; [AT had *d. 6 May 1857; bur. Mahwah;* But from Ramapo RDCh. records of g.s. (*p.86*). "Abram Banta (1817-1894), and Margaret Van Horn, his wife (1820-1912)" (See Zabriskie #4699)
- 1044 Elizabeth b. 4 Mar 1822; m. Lambert Romaine; both bur. Pompton, NJ; (See Zabriskie #4700)
- 1046 Garret "Hopper" b. 29 Sep 1826; m. Mary Ellen Board (See Zabriskie #4702 and Clayton p. 335)
- 1050 Barney (Bernard) b. 1835-36 (Bernard 14 in 1850/26 in 1860); m. *Harriet Board* not Ann ____?___ [The Ann listed after him in the 1860 census as wife, was actually the wife of his brother William (#1048) who was listed before him.] See NY City, NY, NY 1870 Census: 5th election dist. p. 18, 712 Washington Ave.

540a MARY HOPPER, the marriage of Miss Mary Hopper to Albert Smith at New Prospect [Bergen, NJ] by the Rev. Mr. Demarest was reported in the *Centinel of Freedom* newspaper on 2 Feb 1813, no date was given for the marriage ceremony. <u>Reference</u>: *Centinel of Freedom* (Newark, NJ) 2 Feb 1813 @ GenealogyBank.com.

545 DAVID H. HOPPER and wife Sarah Doremus.

Changes to two of the children of David H. HOPPER and Sarah Doremus.

- +1081 Stephen D. Did not die in 1864. He married 1) Mary Denman on 5 May 1852 in Newark,, and 2) Lydia Ann Tant, widow of John F Leadbeater on 7 Apr 1867 in Newark. He can now have a plus in front of his name.
- *1086 Hester -The Bible Record looked like she was married to Halsey Eakly or Eakely from his biography her husband was **Jabez Halsey Eakeley**, a merchant and licenses local Methodist Episcopal minister, and can now have a plus in front of her number. <u>References: The Passaic Valley New Jersey In Three Centuries</u>, John Whitehead, LL.D. editor (New York City: NJ Genealogical Company, 1902) pp. 110-112.
- *546 RACHEL (RAGEL) HOPPER, One of the children of Rachel and her husband Paul Debow Sandford, has been identified as Alexander Sandford. Paul and his second wife Margaret Bush, had two children baptized at Pompton Reformed Church, Pompton Lakes, Passaic Co. NJ Alexander Sandford, b 16 Feb 1832, and Martin Van Buren Sandford, b 20 Oct 1835, no date of baptism given. From his birth date Alexander would have been Rachel's child not Margaret's, as Rachel died 28 Aug 1832,.

References: Research of Sandy Brown citing card found in the pastor's study, Pompton Reformed Church. It reads: "Sandford, Alexander b. to Paul D. and Margaret Sandford on Feb. 16, 1832," and a similar one for Martin. California Censuses Shasta Co.- (1870) Township #5, post office Stillwater, p.478, (1880) Freemont Station, e.d. 89, p.31

Child of Paul Debow **SANDFORD** and Rachel Hopper:

1088 - Alexander - b. 16 Feb 1832 in NJ, liv. Shasta Co., CA in 1870 and 1880 a miner.

548 CORNELIA HOPPER, was 83y old when she died in Patrson, Passaic, NJ. Her husband Peter A. Shippey, was Peter Aller Shippey thes on of William Shippee asnd Catherine Aller. He was born about Apr 1805. His death record as abstracted by Family Search said Peter A. Shippey d. 3 Apr 1852 Manchester, Passaic, a 46 year old, married shoemaker, son of Nathaniel *(probably in error). In 1860 Cornelia Shippey 56 was there with Mary 25, a cotton mill operator, and Margery 5. No surname was listed for Mary but she was likely her dau. Mary Van Saun (who had been married in 1854) and her dau. Margery Van Saun. In 1870 Cornelia Shippy was 65 the head of household in Paterson with Mary 34 (again no surname), who worked in a cotton mill and "Margaret V. S., 15" who worked in a silk mill. In 1880 Cornelia was 74, a wid. liv. with her dau. Catharine E. Alyea and her husb. in Paterson.

Changes to Children of Peter Aller Shippey and Cornelia Hopper:

- 1089c William Henry b. 28 Sep 1830 (not in 1850 census with parents/likely 18y old laborer liv. Pompton with David Haycock and wife); m. Harriet Ann Mulford; Corp. K Co. 25th Reg NJ Inf. Civil War.
 - 1089d Hester Ann see Find A Grave #103678522
- 1089e Mary Ryerson b. 24 Nov 1834; m. Cornelius Van Saun (son of Cornelius and Rachel) 8 Sep 1854in Paterson as Mary R. Shippey (dau. of Peter A. and Cornelia); She and dau. Margaret lived with mother in 1860 and 1870.
- 1089f Christina Isabella b. 14 Jan 1837h; m. 2) **Henry W. Sweezy** on 29 Sep1896 in Paterson as Christina Shippey age 60 [New Jersey, Marriages, 1670-1980] and in Cross St. Meth Ch. Records as Henry W. Sweezy and Christina Van Allen.
- 1089g Nathaniel Peter b. 18 Feb 1839 (10 in 1850); not in 1860 census; d. 6 Jul 1882; m. Margaret Ann Hall [SARapplication of Newman Hall Clark Nathaniel Peter son of Peter Aller Shippey b. Apr 1805 d. bef. 1857 and Cornelia Polhemus[sic] d. 1882.]

- 1089h Delete Margaret V.S b. abt. 1854-55; She was **Margaret Van Saun** (dau. of Mary R.Shippey (#1089e) and grand dau. of Peter and Cornelia) m. 27 Apr 1873 in Paterson as Maggie A. Van Saun 19 (dau. of C. and Mary) to Geo. W. Swift . [FS Abstract of NJ Marriages]
- **549 HETTY HOPPER** Her first marriage which from Bible Records was 7 Jun 1827 was also recorded in the records of the Eighth Presbyterian Church, NY City as "Hester Hopper to David Mandeville." The date and place of her second marriage has also been located: "Hester Mandeville and Theodore Pulhamus (sic) married in Passaic, New Jersey on 2 June 1842."

References: Family Search Databases - NY Marriages 1686-1980, indexing project (batch) no. M53903-1, system origin: New York - ODM, film # 1313853, and NJ Marriages 1678-1985, indexing project (batch) no. M52606-1, system origin: New Jersey- ODM, film # 1213446) Thanks to Susan Welch Leeerstang for locating the second marriage. [p.273 of 4th printing.]

550 HENRY VAN EMBURGH HOPPER - His wife Tabitha M Hunt was found in the 1880 census as Tabitha Harper 65, living in New Haven, CT., with her dau. Julia and her husband Herbert E. Gamsby. [1880 Census New Haven, New Haven, CT, e.d. 98, p.410C (stamped),dwelling #22, family #26]

Their dau. Julia's entry can now have a plus in front of it as she will be continued.

+#1093b Julia B. - b. Sep 1854 in CT; m. 25 Mar 1874 in Newark, NJ, Herbert E. Gamsby; liv. New Haven, CT

*568 HESSEL J. HOPPER - His wife's name was Ann Day or Dey (from marriage record). Her death date of 18 Oct 1844 age 71 has been confirmed by the posting of a picture of her gravestone to the web site "Find A Grave." She is buried as "Ann <u>Dye</u> widow of Hassell Hopper age 71," at Fairfield Reformed Churchyard, Fairfield, Essex Co., NJ.

References: Find A Grave Memorial #9926197

Additional children for Hessell J. HOPPER and Ann Day (Dey Dye) have been identified. [Since publication of 4th printing.]

- +1108b Garret H. b. abt. 1809-1810 in NJ; m. Catherine Mandeville
- Anna b. 8 Aug, bap. 8 Oct 1811 (par: Hessel Hopper and Anna Dye, no wit.)(p. 128); Probably d. y. and it was a younger sister (#1109a) of the same name who married Cornelius R. Jacobus.
- +1109a Ann Hopper dau. of Hessel Hopper and Ann Dey was b. 24 Apr 1814 (gravestone); m. Cornelius R. Jacobus. He m. first Elizabeth Hopper (possibly #1114)

570 ANDRIES (ANDREW) HOPPER.

Changes to a child of Andries (Andrew) **HOPPER** and Elena Mandeville.

- 1114 delete + from in front of her number.
- 1115 Sophia her husband was John Seddon or Sedden not Shedden.
- +1119 William his wife Maria has been identified as Maria Zabriskie.

*578 KEZIA GEESJE) HOPPER - From the federal mortality schedules five members of the family died of cholera, including Kezia. References:[1850 Mortality Schedules: Saddle River Twp. page 1, lines 13 (Kezia), 12 (Helen) 8 (James), 9 (Catherine) and Paterson Passaic Co., page 429, line 27 Garret Hopper Demarest.]

Changes to a child of Jacob **DEMAREST** and Kezia (Gessje) Hopper;

1129 Garret Hopper - d. 2 Aug 1849* in Paterson, NJ, of cholera, aged 47 a blacksmith. [Passaic County Mortality Schedule p. 429, line 27]

***582 ANDREW HENRY HOPPER** (page 166) The photograph of the house was contributed in 2005, by Michele Crawford, the owner of the house.

583 JOHN HENRY HOPPER

Changes to a child John Henry **HOPPER** and Mary (Martha Voorhis:

1169 John J. - His wife was Delia A. Humphrey the widow of Newton Miller

584 CATHARINE (CATY) HOPPER, wife of John G. Lydecker (Leydecker).

In 1850, their three youngest daughters Matilda 23, Maria 20 and Catharine 16, (all born New York) were living with their married sister Elizabeth Lydecker Stagg (#1175b) and her husband David J. Stagg in Hoboken, NJ.

References: Blauvelt Rev I and II #6-2151. #7-4846-74850a; (Blauvelt #7-850b in error had her married to Garret I. Ackerson.)1850 Hoboken, Hudson, NJ census p.281b. Marriage record of David G. Ackerson and Genevieve Seer - 6 Feb 1890 in Manhattan (GS film 1558697) Find A Grave Memorial# 81468826(Catherine) # 81468725 (John) has images of gravestones.

Changes to the children of John G. LYDECKER (LEYDECKER) and Catherine (Caty) Hopper:

- 1175e Maria b. 1829-1830; (20 in 1850 . NY);
- 1175f Catharine b. May 1834 NY (per 1900 census); m. Henry V. Ackerson (per son John G.'s Marriage record and 1860 census) Henry V. E. Ackerson d.18 Dec 1862 age 32y in NYC. In 1880 Catharine Ackerson 46 a widow, **Jno G. Ackerson** 22 and **Lizzie S. Ackerson** 18 were with David and Elizabeth Stagg (#1175b) in NY City. In 1900 she was living with son John and family in Hackensack. References: [NY Deaths Newspaper Extracts (Barber Collection)]. 1880 Census NYC, Ny, NY: e.d. 226 p.418A 1900 Census Hackensack, NJ Ward 2 e.d. 29, p. 12B; Blauvelt #7-850b in error had m. to Garret I.Ackerson.)
- **589 SALLY HOPPER** and husband John Jerolemon Burhans are both bur. Cedar Lawn, Paterson. [Find A Grave #118112366 one headstone for both with full birth and death dates for each. Her birthdate on headstone of 16 May 1786 should be 1785 from Bible and baptismal records.
 - **592 ALBERT P. HOPPER** and his second wife Eliza Speer changes to son John.
- +1201 John Andrew John A. Hopper 27, (son of Albert and Eliza) married **Julia Rowens** 17 (dau.of Baty and Anna) on 26 June 1869, at St. James Catholic Ch, Newark Essex, NJ, and can now have a + in front of his number. References: [FamilySearch.org database citing FHL film 1398541, 2:1LX5WD0.]
- **593 CORNELIUS (CASE) P. HOPPER**, bur. with first wife Leah Ryerson Cedar Lawn Cem., Paterson, NJ. Find A Grave Memorials #95631866 (Leah) #95631774 (Cornelius P.
 - 596 ALBERT HOPPER Corrections to children of Albert HOPPER and Martha Harrison
- +1220b Jonathan b abt 1799-1800; His wife was Eliza Ann Marsh the widow of ____?__ Perry
- *1220c Dau. (b.1800-1810) Very likely the Margaret who m. ____?___ Johnson. She was b abt. 1806-07 (age at death) and d. 4 Sep 1835 aged 28y. She was reinterred on 30 Apr 1891 from Mount Pleasant Cemetery to
- #1220i William Hopper's plot in Spring Grove Cemetery, Cincinnati, OH (along with his parents Albert and Martha (Harrison) Hopper). Can now have a + in front of her name. References: http://www.spring grove.org Burial #'s 50637-50641,
- +1220e Samuel His wife had been identified as Mary Ann Hulings
- *1220h Delete Amelia Thought to be the dau. of Albert Hopper (#596) and Martha Harrison was b. abt. 23 Mar 1818, (age at death) and d. 5 Mar 1854 aged 35y-11m-12d a resident of Cincinnati, bur. as Amelia Morgan at Spring Grove Cemetery, Cincinnati OH. (Spring Grove #50637) the widow of Nathaniel Morgan From their marriage record on 24 Sep 1835 in Hamilton Co., OH she was Amelia Harrison not Amelia Hopper,

- and no doubt a relative of Martha Harrison. [Image of marriage record online at Family Search.org Vol A5 p.236 of Hamilton County Marriages 1834-1835]
- +1220i *William b. 1821-1822 (29 in 1850/72 in 1894); m. 1) Martha Cary; 2) Elizabeth ____?___; liv. Dearborn, IN
- *600 RACHEL G. HOPPER In some editions the words under the picture of the house are partially covered, they should read, "Twp. of Washington Co. of Brg., NJ da. 7 Jul 1853, pro. 4 Apr 1854"

602 CORNELIUS A. HOPPER

Changes to a child of Cornelius A. HOPPER and Jemima (Wyntje) Banta:

- +1236 Abraham Cornelius from his baptism at Greenwich Village RDCh. he was born 12 Apr 1822 not 23 Dec 1821.
- **603 KEZIAH** (**GEESJE**) **HOPPER** Died unmarried 6 Sep 1886 aged 84y-10m-27d, Old Ladies Home, Paterson [NJVR1886-87 83 H43] Budke #13795 had died 6 Dec 1886 form gravestone.

622 ALBERT A. HOPPER and Cornelia Akerman

Changes to children of Albert HOPPER and Cornelia Ackerman

- +1253 Thomas b. ca. 1828-29; He m, 2) Elvira C. Ladd
 - **624 JOHN A. HOPPER** Changes and Additional child of John A. **HOPPER** and Martha Armstrong:
- +1255 William b. **Aug 1834.** His first wife Elizabeth ____?___ d. 12 May 1878, age 39y- and is bur. in Valleau Cemetery, Ridgewood, NJ. He m 2) **Lizzie A. Gardner**

Changes and Additional child of John A. HOPPER and Eliza Meeks:

1256a Andrew M. - bur.with Eliza; d. Aug unreadable aged 1y-8m-6d.[Find A Grave 3797301]

625 JACOB A. HOPPER -Changes to the children of Jacob HOPPER and Maria Straut:

- +1260 Jacob J. His wife Mrs. Elizabeth Moore has been identified as **Elizabeth Hartwick** the widow of ____?___.

 Moore. He married 2) Violet ____?___.
- +1261 Francis (Frank) M. b. Jul 1846; His only wife has been identified as Mary A. Stackpole
- **646 HESTER (HITTY) VANDERLINDE HOPPER** and husband Frederick Clearwater. Both are bur. Cedar Lawn Cem., Paterson, NJ where their join headstone has full birth and death dates for each. He was b. 16 Mar 1787 and died 10 May 1847. References: Find A Grave.com. #84481097 (Hester V.D. Hopper) #

Changes to children of Frederick **CLEARWATER** and Hester Vanderlinde Hopper.

- 1262 John Hopper His wifewas Eliza Ann <u>Hinchman</u>; Both bur. Green-Wood Cem., Brooklyn, NY [Find A Grave 103644225]
- 1266a Catherine and her husband George Storms both bur. Cedar Lawn Cem. Paterson. She was b.1825 and d. in in 1903. See Find A Grave #84481046 for more on this family.
- **662 JOHN ANDREW or JOHN J./I. HOPPER,** m. Mary Ann Maybee, 24 Jul 1824 Per *Centinel of Freedom* (3 Aug 1824) a Newark, NJ newspaper, both were of Hoppertown.

684 CORNELIUS H. HOPPER, Both bur. Cedar Lawn [Find A Grave #117918374 (Ellen Van Hounten) 117918367 (Cornelius in his 76th year)]

689 JACOB H. HOPPER son of Henry J. Hopper (#295) and Tryntje (Catherine) Vreeland, was b. 15 Nov 1804 (Bible); d. in Lodi Twp. Bergen NJ on 5 Jan 1883; Find A Grave #12741408 and #12741403 (Bergen County Historical Society Photographs File)

JACOB H. HOPPER



*695 JUDGE JOHN HOPPER - his wife Mary A. Imlay Hopper died 6 Jul 1902 (Paterson Morning Call)

712 JOHN HOPPER, the son Paulus Hopper (#308) and Hester Dobs, was b. 26 Jul 1782, and bap. 9 Feb 1783 at Clk.RDCh. John Hopper is bur. in the Methodist Cem., Mooresburg, Liberty Twp. in Montour Co., PA. **His gs. clearly reads b. 29 Jul 1772 and d. 27 Jul 1861 aged 79 years.** (If he were b. in 1772 he would have been 89 years old, and from census records he would have been 79 so born in Jul 1782 as in bap. record.)

Thanks to Jim Estes who found the article in *Genealogical and Family History of the Wyoming and Lackawanna Valleys Pennsylvania vol. II*, on Frank Hopper, son of John Dobb Hopper, and grandson of John Hopper. Though "mug books" are often unreliable, and this article was in error as it said John was of German background and was born in Pennsylvania, the dates in the article appear to have come from a reliable sources, perhaps a Bible or other family records. From information in the article, compared with census and other sources, we have been able to identify seven additional children for John Hopper and now know the names of both of his wives.

His married first on 28 Mar 1803 "Elizabeth Mertz." She was born b.16 May 1780 and died in 1820. (W & L p. 424.) She was probably Elizabeth Martz as his daughter Catherine's middle name was Martz, and in 1800 their were seven families with the Martz surname living in Northumberland Co., PA and no Mertz family, and in 1810 their were twelve Martz families and only two Mertz families. From the census records of her children, who were living in 1880, Elizabeth was born in PA. Elizabeth would have died on or after 20 Nov 1820 when their youngest son John Dobbs was born and according to the biography, John married second on 23 Jan 1821 Mary Peet. (W & L p. 424.) Marrying so soon after his first wife died seems rather quick, on the other had he had at least seven possibly nine children under 15, including a tiny infant, at the time. Mary Peet was born about 1789-1790 in References: Research of Karen Hopper Buckley (descendant of #1342) and Heasley Rook (descendant of #1343); and Jim Estes (husband of descendant of #1343a). 1840 PA Census, Liberty Twp. Montour Co., (1850) p. 355 (1860) p. 233; W & L = Genealogical and Family History of the Wyoming and Lackawanna Valleys, Pennsylvania Vol. II, Horace Edwin Hayden editor, (1906), p. 424; History of Columbia and Montour Counties Pennsylvania, J. H. Battle, editor, (1887), p. 207.

Children of John **HOPPER** and Elizabeth Martz (Mertz) all b. in PA; (first names and birth dates of children are from The Wyoming and Lackawanna Valleys Vol. II p. 424)

- 1341a Unknown b. 28 Feb 1806
- +1342 Joseph b. 26 Feb 1807 in PA; d. 6 Jun 1863; m. Henrietta Dietrick; liv., Lycoming Co., PA
- +1342a Thomas b. 17 Jul 1808; m. Elizabeth Gibson (History of Columbia and Montour Counties p. 207); liv. PA and Newark, NJ
- +1343 Catharine Martz b. 14 Jun 1811 (W & L) 21 Feb 1811 (family records) in Montour County, PA; m. Daniel Hammer Orwig; liv. OH and MI; She bur. Shepherd, Isabella, MI [Find A Grave #125461469]

- +1343a Samuel Edwin (Ed) b. 3 Sep 1813: m. Elizabeth Martha Sigler; liv. PA, WA, and CA (per Jim Estes)
- 1343b Maria b. Dec 1815
- +1343c Susannah (Susan) b. 20 Jan 1817; George W. Peters; liv PA and KA
- +1343d Elizabeth M. b. 30 Mar 1818 Montourseville, Lycoming Co., PA; m. John S. Reed
- 1343e Jesse b. 19 May 1819 (Not in 1850 census)
- +1343f John Dobbs b. 6 Nov 1820 in Moorseburgh. (Columbia/Montour Co.,) PA; m. 1) ____?___ ___?____ 2) Rebecca Heberling (W & L p.424); liv. PA and OH
- **716 HANNAH HOPPER** and her husband **Abraham Minier** are Pioneer Cem., Big Flats, Chemung County, NY. His gravestone reads, "Abraham Minnier, d. Jun 26, 1827, age 45y-1m-18d *An empty tale, a morning flower, Cut down and withered in an hour.*"

References: FindAGrave #26122222 [Hannah w/o Abraham Minier] #26122221 [Abraham Minnier];

Additions to children of Abraham MIN(N)IER and Hannah Hopper

- 1350 Samuel 9 children
- 1353 Ira moved to Blue Grass, Scott, IA; Civil War Vet. Enlisted in Company B, Iowa 37th Infantry Regiment on 10 Nov 1862 at the age of 52. Promoted to Full 5th Corporal on 1 Dec 1864. Mustered out on 23 Feb 1865 at Gallipolis, OH. [Roster & Record of Iowa Soldiers in the War of Rebellion
- 1355 Anna b. 5 Feb 1814; probably died young as no female of that age with family in 1820.
- 1356 Christian d. 1 Oct 1888 Chemung Co., NY m. 23 Sep 1846 Caton Steuben Co., NY Rebecca Marilla Stanton;
- 1357 William Stephens b. 31 Jan 1823; d. 17 Jun 1898 m. Rosemary Haven (widow Platt) in IL; d. 17 Jun 1898
- **717 OLIVE HOPPER** see her obituary Olive (Hopper) Greeno (Chemung co. Newspaper 29 Nov 1862 posted by Florence Glover 7 Sep. 2007) and image of her tombstone at Glover, Burger, Bentley, Gelser, Cobin Family Tree by Florence Glover @ ancestry.com (p.274 in 4th printing.)

Changes to child of Green **BENTLEY** and Olive Hopper:

1362 Esther - Her second husband Rev. C. G. Maynard was **Rev. Charles Giles**Maynard, [Edmonds Family Tree @Ancestry.com by Julie McElroy92 has pictures of Ester and Charles G. Maynard.]

Picture of Esther Bentley Greeno Maynard courtesy of Julie McElroy



718 ESTER HOPPER and her husband **Elisha Moore** <u>References</u>: Find A Grave Memorials #99523537 (Esther) #99523513 (Elisha) Family Search entries which calls the Cemetery Van Duzer Cem. has no images of gravestone, but biographies of each.

Additions to the children of Elisha MOORE and Ester Hopper: (buried with parents except as noted.)

1365 Rockwell Hopper (aka Robinson Moore) - b. 10 Jul 1806, in PA; d. 9 Jul 1885 Durand Pepin Co., WI m. 1) Jane Leonard (widow of Reuben Case); 2) Anna ____?__ Later liv. Niagara Co., NY [Find A Grave #131005955 R. Moore]

1367 Mary Ann - m. John Breese III; both bur. Maple Grove Cem., Horseheads, NY. See Find A Grave #100667756 for more on this family and a picture of Mary Ann Mary Ann and family.

. 1368 Asa - m. Harriet M. ____?___ she b. 27 Jul 1815 aged 32 y (gs.); bur. with his parents as wife of Asa.; (Find A Grave #995235780; Asa bur. East Charleston Cem. Whitneyville, Tioga, PA (Find A Grave #144563675)

1369 Lucinda -Find A Grave #99523671

1369a Cornelius H. - m. Mellissa L. **Slate** (b. 4 Oct 1824 - d. 15 Apr 1891) Find A Grave (Cornelius) #99523486 and #99523707 (Mellis L. Slate Moore) [Research of Kari Northup]

Mary A. Moore Breeze

1369b Hannah - m. Rev. Isaac Lake; lived Bradford Co. PA [Research of Kari Northup]

1369c Philena R. - Find A Grave #99523738



719 MARY HOPPER, dau. of Cornelius Hopper (#311) and Hannah Rockwell, was b. 24 Aug 1787 (Bible) and d. 16 Mar 1854 (Bible), though not found in 1850 census. Probably married Frederick Owens (b. 1775-1794) before 6 Feb 1813 when a record in the Wellsburg Baptist Church in Chemung Co., NY, states that Sister Mary Owens had been granted a letter of Dismissal to join another Baptist church. In the 1819 deed Mary and Fredrick Owens were of Wayne, Steuben Co., NY. In 1820 Frederick Owen was in Wayne, Steuben Co., NY with 2 males under 10, 1 male 10-15, 1 male 26-44, 2 females under 10, 1 female 10-15, and 1 female 26-45, one of whom was engaged in agriculture. Frederick and/or Mary Owen/Owens were not found in any other census records. A card in the War of 1812 Pension application files Index, 1812-1815 has "War of 1812 soldier Owen, Frederick, widow Owen, Mary alleged Service Capt. John B. Kenady's Co. NY Mil. Bounty Land Reg. 137326-50; No pension claim."

<u>References</u>: 1820 Federal Census of Wayne, Steuben, NY p. 244. Some have a daughter Hannah (Jane) Owen wife of Charles Kent Emerson attributed to this family but she was born 14 Jun 1820 in Tyrone, Schuyler Co. NY (dau. of Fred Owen) possibly another Fred Owen as the family was in Steuben Co, in June 1920.

Children of Frederick Owen(s) and Mary Hopper (likely born in NY):

1369d male -b. 1805-1810

1369e female- b. 1805-1810

1369f male - b. 1810-1820

1369g male - b. 1810-1820

1369h possibly Hannah Jane -b. 14 Jun 1820 (gs.) (under 10 in 1820) b. Steuben Co. NY (per 1855 census) or b. Schuyler Co (per 1865 and 1875 census) d. 17 Jun 1899; m. *Charles Kent Emerson*; both bur. South Bradford Cem., Steuben Co., NY; [Find A Grave Memorial# 80063455 (Hannah), #80063520 (Charles)] If she was b.June 1820 in Schuyler co., when Frederick was enumerated in Steuben Co. in Jun 1820, she may not be their daughter.

1369i Olive Maud. - b. 1822 NY; d. 21 Jan 1898 in Hamburg, Livingston Co. Michigan as Olive M. Bennett (dau. of Frederick Owen and Mary Hopper) b. NY; age 75y wife of **Jesse Hall Bennett**; ["Michigan, Deaths and Burials, 1800-1995," Database, *FamilySearch*] Both bur. Hamburg Cem., Hamburg, Livingston Co. MI Find A Grave #75279573 [Olive H. Bennett (1822-1898) #47517947 [Jessie H. Bennett (1817-1900)]

*720 ANNA HOPPER, dau. of Cornelius Hopper (#311) and Hannah Rockwell, was b. 6 Nov 1789 (Family Records) in PA (Census). She d. 15 Mar 1864, aged 71y, bur. Chamberlain Cem., Belfast, NY. She m. Elijah Reynolds. about 1810 in Steuben Co., NY. He was b. abt. 1793-94 in NY, and d. 20 Jun 1862, aged 68y; bur. with wife. In 1819 they were in Caneada, Allengany Co., NY. In 1850 they were in Belfast, Allegany Co., he was 56 a farmer and Anna was 60 with 4 children. Enumerated on the previous line was George Reynolds 38, his wife Elizabeth 29 and their 3 children. All except Ann b. NY. George had \$450 and daus. Adaline and Caroline each had \$100 in real estate. In 1855 they were there he was 65 b. Steuben Co., NY occupation-none, and she was 65 b. PA with dau. Caroline 28 (b. Allegany Co., NY) In 1860 Elijah 65 was a constable (\$400 in real estate), liv. with Anna 70 and Jane 28.

References: Censuses Belfast, Allegany Co. (1850) p.. #28-28 (Elijah) #27-27 (George); (1860) Halllsport post office p. 399 (stamped) #904-#57; 1855 State Census Belfast p.13, #112. Cemetery records http://www.alleganyhistory.org/research/cemeteries/a-e/belfast/1540-chamberlain-cemetery; Picture contributed to ancestry.com by tayl305;

Children of Elijah **REYNOLDS** and Anna Hopper: (Numbers Changed from 1369d-1369h)

- 1369j George b. abt. 1811-12 (38 in 1850 a farmer); m. Elizabeth Wadesworth (Wadsworth); bur. Dunkard Cem. Osceola, St. Clair, MO; age 71y-3m. [Find A Grave# 19960741]
- 1369k Cornelius H. b. abt. 1820-21 (29 in 1850 a farmer deaf and dumb); d. 1 Sep 1852 bur. Chamberlain Cem. [Find A Grave #88138434]
- 1369m Adaline b. abt 1822-23 (27 in 1850)
- 1369n Fletcher Hale b. abt 25 May 1824 (aged 73y-6m-17d at death) in Allegany Co., NY; d. 16 Dec 1898 Bay City, Bay, MI age 73, married, (b.NY son of Elijah Reynolds and Annie Hopper); m. *Emily C. Cooley*. In 1855 Fletcher Reynolds 30 (b. Allegany Co.) a tanner, was with Emily 32 (b. Steuben Co.) and their adopted dau. Rosalinda Hilliard 5, (b. Chemung Co.) in Hartsville Steuben Co., NY, where Fletcher and Emily had lived for 3 years and Rosalinda for 10 months.[1855 NY State Census sheet 13 line 24.] ["Michigan Deaths and Burials,1800-1995," *Family Search* abstract citing GS Film number 947220.] Both bur. Elm Lawn Cem., Bay City. [Find A Grave #72982672 (has obit listing parents, wife and children) #96073303 (Emily which has her obit listing parents and children). The Campbell Family Tree @Ancestry.com by Larry Campbell, has many pictures of Fletcher and his family,
- 1369o Caroline b. abt. 1826-27 (23 in 1850/28 in 1855)
- 1369p Jane b. abt. 1831-32 (18 n 1850/28 in 1860 a school teacher)
- *721 ROCKWELL HOPPER Rockwell Hopper and his wife and several of his children and their families are bur. in the Chamberlain Cemetery, Belfast, Allegany Co., NY. From the tombstone records, Rockwell died 20 May 1875 (Masonic emblem on stone) aged 83 y -20d and Elizabeth, wife of Rockwell d. 16 My 1865 aged 67y and 10m.

<u>References:</u> http://www.alleganyhistory.org/research/cemeteries/a-e/belfast/1540-chamberlain-cemetery; Find A Grave #88138441 (Rockwell), #88138442 (Elizabeth)

Changes to children of Rockwell **HOPPER** and Elizabeth Comfort: Children #1371,#1372 #1374 and #1377 bur Chamberlain Cem. Belfast; #1373 and #1375 bur. Riverside Cem., Belfast.

- +1370 Lovina m. 13 Nov 1829 to **James Thomas**; moved to IL; then when widowed to CO and WA. She can now have a + in front of her name.
- +1372 Edward C., m. 1) Susan ___?__ (Mrs. Johnson) From the death certificate of his son Fred R. Hopper, his mother, (Edward's second wife) was **Emily Inscho**. References: 1952 Missouri Death Certificate of Fred. R. Hopper.
- +1374 Christina Ann m. Israel Chamberlain and can now have a + in front of her name. check book I
- 1377 Charles R. b. 3 Oct 1835; d. 17 Jan 1845; bur. with parents as **Richard C. son of Rockwell age 9,** [Find A Grave #88138444]
- *722 AMY HOPPER Bur. with husband in the Old Settlers Cem., in Canisteo, aged 65y-13d. Elias was 81y-6m-17d. Elias was enumerated in Canisteo, Steuben County in the 1860 and 1870 censuses.

Reference: The Stephens/Stevens Genealogy; lineage from Henry Stephens or Stevens of Stonington, Connecticut, by Plowdon Stevens (1909) #158 p.76, and p. 115-116, now online @ Ancestry.com; Many in family found in Old Settlers Cem. or Hillside Cem. Canisteo, NY Find A Grave ##118863323 (Amy) #118863577 (Elias), #135102918 (Fanny) #118601845 (Christianna.) #13499097 (Hannah) and (#118863937) Samuel Olin

723 MARGARET (PEGGY) HOPPER, dau. of Cornelius Hopper and Hannah Rockwell was b. 11 Mar 1797;* in NYand d. after 1 June 1860. The Bible record gave her birth date and only the surname of her husband.

Thanks to the research of Kari Northup we now know that like her brother Ira and later her sister Tarry she and her husband migrated to Jefferson Co. WI, sometime after about 1840 when their son David was b. in NY. She m. **Nathaniel Sanford** sometime after 1819 when her father's estate was settle and she was single. They probably married before 1820-21 when dau. Melissa was born - though because of the ten year gap between Melissa's birth and Ephraims's birth she could be a child of Nathaniels's from a previous marriage. From census records Nathaniel was b. abt. 1797-98 in NY and apparently died before 1 June 1860 when Margaret was the head of the household.

In 1850 living in Hebron, Jefferson Co., Wisconsin were Nathaniel Sanford, age 52, a farmer, Margaret, age 53, and and four children, and Ebenezer Hubbard 29, a farmer, all were b. in NY. By 1860 the entire family had moved to Kickapoo, Bad Ax Co. [later Vernon Co.], WI, where Margaret 62, occupation farming, (\$600 in real estate, \$200 personal) was the head of a household with son David 23, a farmer, and William Jag 34, a laborer. In the next house enumerated was her son Ephrem 30, a farmer, (\$800 in land and \$150 personal) and his wife Emelea and 3 children. Also in Kickapoo were son Ira a farmer (\$250 in real estate \$190 personal), and his wife Susan and 3 children living next to dau. Meliza (sic) Conant and her husband T. A. Conant, a farmer (\$200 in real estate \$175 personal) and their 3 children. Margaret could not be found in 1870.

References: *The Ancestral Lines of Chester Everts Howell, 1867-1949 of Elmira, New York, U. S. A., compiled by Jessie Howell Finch (which contains Bible records). Kari's Genealogy Site: Gedcom by Kari Northup http:// freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.com/~knorthup as viewed 27 Mar 2008 (cited as KN). Nathaniel is listed as Ephraim Sanford on the IGI but Nathaniel in 1850 census. 1850 census of Hebron, Jefferson Co., NY p.159 (stamped), #779-#811; 1860 Census Kickapoo, Bad Ax Co., Wisconsin, p.287 #2367-#2277 (Margaret) #2368-#2278 p. 283 #2338-#2248 (Ira) #2337-#2247 (T. A. Conant). Historical Data Systems, comp. American Civil War Soldiers [database on-line]. Provo, UT, USA: The Generations Network, Inc., 1999. Original data: Data compiled by Historical Data Systems of Kingston, MA Copyright 1997-2000 Historical Data Systems, Inc. PO Box 35 Duxbury. [Ira's record]

Children of Nathaniel **SANFORD** and Margaret Hopper (all b. in NY)[See Kari's Genealogy Site for more on this family.

- 1377h Melissa -b. abt 1820-21 (29 in 1850); m. Truman A. Conant (1870 and 1880 in Monroe Co., WI) **Possibly a child of an earlier marriage of Nathaniel's.**
- 1377i Ephraim b. 6 Nov 1830 Belfast, Allegany co., NY (19 in 1850 a laborer, b. NY); m. Emily(Emelea/Amelia) Barry; d. 12 Sep 1899; From 1870 1890 in Forest, Richland Co., WI 7 children; Served as private J. Co. 12th Wisconsin Infantry 23 Oct 1861-16 Jul 1865 (Civil War) [1890 Veterans Schedule]
- 1377j Ira H b. Nov 1836 [1837 on gs.](13 in 1850/25 in 1860/33 in 1870); d. 1912; m. 1) Susan Ossenbaugh;
 2) Ella E. ______ (1865-1898). Served as private Co.A Company A. 25th Wisconsin Reg.9 Aug 1862 to 10 May 1865(Civil War). Bur. with 2nd wife See Wadena Co. MN. [See Find A Grave #75458903 for more on Ira and his family.]
- 1377k David b. abt. 1836-40 (10, in 1850/23 in 1860). 1377k.Likely the Pvt. David E. Sanford of Kickapoo, WI who d. 16 Apr 1864 of pneumonia and measels contracted in the line of duty at a hospital in Cairo ILduring the Civil War [enrolled 20 Feb 1864 at Kickapoo in Co I, 12th Wisconsin Infantry [same company as brother Ephraim] From the pension records of his two minor children both b. Kickapoo, WI, Emily Jane (b. 22 Jul 1861) and Luman K(b. 10 Feb 1863) he was m. 25 Oct 1860 to Elsie J.Kellog [who m. 2) Lewis H. Fox 16 Dec 1865]. [Widows Certifiate #77632Pension of Minor Children Fold3.com]
- *724 IRA HOPPER, d. 6 Oct 1861, aged 63y in Jefferson Co., WI. Bur.with wife Hillside Cem.Palmyra, Jefferson Co. WI. Nancy Hopper d. 11 Nov 1882, likely in Palmyra, aged 80y.

References: Find A Grave Memorial# 112248684 (Ira), #112248709 (Nancy)]Find A Grave Memorial# 112248684 (Ira), #112248709 (Nancy) A gravestone near Ira and Nancy list 4 Hoppers: Mary J. aged 23y, Daniel R. aged 27y, Helen M. aged 28y and Andrew J. aged 54y; (Andrew died in Oregon and is bur. in nearby Farmington, Washington).

Additional information on Children of Ira HOPPER and Nancy Mc Intosh:

+1379 John Wesley - m. His wife Jerusha's maden name was Olds

- +1380 Elizabeth (Betsy) R.- b. Aug 1825 (per 1900 census/under 5 in 1830, 10-15 in 1840 in Allegany Co., NY); m. **Zebina Willson.** Can now have a plus in front of name.
- +1384 Daniel R. Enlisted 13 Jun 1861 Co. C. 1st Iowa Cavalry. Corp Daniel R. Hopper d. of disease 17 Mar 1863 Mountain Grove, MO. Daniel R. aged 27y on gravestone. Brother William also served in a Iowa regiment. Continued in Next volume with information from Pension his mother received for his Civil War Service.
- +1385 William W. b. 11 Nov 1838 Allegany Co., NY; (male under 5 in 1840) 2) **Sarah E. Zeimmer.** Sergt. Co. G. 5th Iowa Infantry in Civil War. [Find A Grave #39079571 has obit and military record.]

 Can now have a plus in front of name.
- +1387 Andrew J. b. 1843 (gs)); d. 1895; bur. in Mountain View Cem., Farmington, Whitman Co., WA. m. **Emma L. Turner;** Lived Washington and Idaho. Can now have a plus in front of name. [Find A Grave #28138976 (Andrew) and #28138975 (Ema L.]
- +1388 Hellen M.- b. 15 Feb 1848 in NY (per 1850 census age 2) or in WI (1860 census and children's censuses); m. *Hiram Mark Coon*. Can now have a plus in front of name.

725 ELIZABETH HOPPER -

Changes to the children of Elizabeth Hopper and William Tryon CHURCHILL

1389 John -His wife Jane's maiden name was **Goodnell He m. 2) Irene Orvis** 1392 Esther - maied *George Freeman*

Changes to the children of Elizabeth Hopper and Joseph NEAL

- 1395 Sarah dau. of Joseph Neal and widow of Samuel Van Pelt d. 1 Feb 1925, Potter Co. PA, bur. Mills Cem.,
 Mills, Potter, PA [Find A Grave Memorial #67481801 which has her death certificate posted by Kari Northup.]
- 1398 Ann b. Aug 1848 (per 1900 census) m. 25 Apr 1871 d. 6 Mar 1910; m. **Newell Pomroy Webster**; Liv. Chester Twp. Tioga, PA in 1900 [e.d. 126, p.1B)

728 JOHN M. HOPPER, -Changes to son Lambert

1401 Lambert - His wife Mary's maiden name was Titus.

***729 CORNELIUS V. HOPPER -** From the 1850 mortality schedule C.V. Hopper age 61 a miller b.in NY died of cholera in March 1850 in Warren Co.,IL. [Id # MRT 197 155392]

Changes to children of Cornelius V. HOPPER and Sophia Chase:

- +1408a Henry b. ca. 1811-12 (38 in 1850 in NY idiotic)/probably male 20-30 in 1840); d. 29 Jun 1887 in the Warren Co. Poor House, bur. County Farm Cem. Warren Co. According to his obituary "When forty years old he was injured about the head by a saw mill and after that time his mind was never quite right. He became silly and wasmade an inmate of the poor house. Also there [Poor House] in 1870 and 1880. d. 29 Jun 1887 bur. County Farm Cem. Warren Co. [See Find A Grave #14116746 for his obituary *Monmouth Atlas*, 31 Jun 1887]
- +1409 Isaac His wife Mary M.'s maaiden name name was Sperry

730 SUSANNAH HOPPER Changes to children of Elijah REED and Susannah Hopper

1409c Martha - b. 25 Jun 1807 (gs); d. 3 Aug 1842 •Clinton, Clinton, New York; abt. 1822 m. *John Stanton*; 8 children; Both bur. Independence Cem., Saranac, Clinton, NY *In memory of / Martha Stanton / wife of / John Stanton, / who departed this life / August 13th, 1842 / aged 35 years/ 1 month / and 19 Days / Friends and physicians could not save / My mortal body from the grave / Nor can the grave confine me here / When Christ shall call me to appear. [History of Clinton and Franklin Coutnies, New York (1880) by Duane Hamilton Hurd "elest dau. of Elijah Reed of Saranac," p.361 has a picture of John Stanton./Find A Grave #65175197/(Martha) #65175183 (John).*

1409e Stephen Smith - b. *ca*. 1810 at Plattsburgh, NY; At the age of 53, Stephen S. Reed born Plattsburgh, occupation farmer, eyes blue, hair brown, complexion light, height 5 ft. 11 in, was detailed as drummer on 27 Oct 1862 and enlisted on 8 Oct 1862 Hudson, NY for 9 mos and mustered in on 22 Jan 1863 as a drummer in 1st Battl'n S.S. and mustered out 5 Aug 1863 as a private, with co. at Albany, NY. bur. Flat Brook Cem., Colombia Co.,NY; d. 19 Dec 1893 in West Stockbridge, Berkshire MA[Find A Gave Memorial #29306869 "Stephen S. Reed 1809-1893 Co 9, 1 Reg. NY State Sharpshooters Civil War."], m.1) *Eliza Barret* and 2) *Eliza Gaylord Hugins* [NY Civil War Muster Roll abstracts.]

1409g Susannah - . . .d.23 Jul 1869 • Pine Rock, Ogle, Illinois; m. Harvey B. Colburn.

732 SALLY HOPPER In 1870 Sally Gregory 79 was enumerated in the house of Kelley (not Willy) Brine 38 a farmer (b. Ireland), Dinah Brine 38 and Sarah Brine 5. The record was in error as from her daughter's obituary his first name was O'Brien and their last name was Kelley. "Death has visited our community again, and taken from our midst Dinah Gregory, wife of O'Brien Kelley. She has been ailing for some time and died Friday evening. Her funeral took place Sunday from her late residence, at 2 o'clock P. M. She was a patient sufferer to the end. Age, 51 years. She leaves a husband and two children and a host of friends to mourn her loss. . ." *Plattsburgh Sentinel* July - Sept 1885 - Saranac — (Courtesy of Mary Slack Maynard). However from their gravestones in the Independence Cem, and the 1900 census he war Bernard Kelly. "Bernard, KELLY/ Died Mar. 22, 1904 ,AE 72 yrs", "Diana Wife of Bernard KELLY, Died Aug. 7, 1885, AE. 52 Yrs. 7 Mos. / Gone but not forgotten."

References: Independence Cemetery Saranac, Clinton Co., NY Vol. 1 A-L Northern New York Tombstone Transcription Project http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.com/~frgen/clinton/saranac/saranac_hollow.htm
Research of Mary Slack Maynard (e-mail 9 Jan 2009); (p.274 in 4th printing)

Children of Zar **GREGORY** and Sally Hopper (No changes to other children):

- 1411 Platt N. b. 4 Aug 1815* in NY, m. Bridget Mc Nally; 7 children including Patrick Gregory gt. grand father of Mary Slack Maynard.
- 1416 Dinah Gregory b. 8 Jan 1833* in NY; (17 in 1850); m. O'Brien (Bernard) Kelley (Kelly) (obituary of Dianah Gregory wife of O'Brien Kelley (Plattsburgh Sentinel July Sept 1885) "Diana wife of Bernard Kelly, d. 7 Aug 1885 AE 52y-7mos" bur. Independence with husb. Bernard Kelly

733 NATHANIEL HOPPER. Thanks to the publication online of the cemetery records for Hanover, Chautauqua County, NY, and the additional information from the 1850, 1855 (state) and 1870 censuses, the following additions and changes can be made to this family. From the 1855 census Nathaniel, his wife Fanny and were born in Clinton Co., NY, dau. Betsy in PA and the six youngest children in Chautauqua Co. All except as noted bur. Forestville Pioneer Cem., Forestville, Hanover, Chautauqua Co., NY.):

References: 1850 Census Hanover, Chautauqua, NY (1850) "N. Happer" \$2,500 in land, p. 69 #920-#943, (1870) Forestville Post Office, p.15 #136-#139; 1855 (state census) E.D. 3, p.123; **Cemetery Records http://www.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~nychauta/CEMETERY/Cem_list.htm; Find A Grave #39359038 (Nsthaniel)- War of 1812 plaque); # 39359032 (Fannie L.)

Children of Nathaniel HOPPER and Fanny L. (Lucretia?) Taylor: (** bur. Pioneer Cem. Forestville, NY)

- +1425 *Temperance Laurancy b. 21 May 1816 or 21 May 1817 (gs)** (under 10 in 1820) in Cayuga Co., NY (per 1855 NY Census); m. Silas Nash Slawson ** on m. Hiram Shearer (both of Hanover on 7 Nov 1844 per *Ferdonian Censor* of 12 Nov 1844); 1880 liv. Arkwright, Chautauqua Co., NY (p.9a)
- +1426 *Sallie b. 1819 (gs)** (59 in 1880) in PA; m. Hiram Shearer (both of Hanover on 7 Nov 1844 per *Ferdonian Censor* of 12 Nov 1844); 1880 liv. Arkwright, Chautauqua Co., NY (p.9a)
- +1427 *Susan M.- b. 26 Jul 1821 (gs)** in PA (48 in 1870/58 in 1880); m. 1) **Lymon W. Manley**, 2) Nehemiah [not Heinrich] Howard; bur. Balltown Cem., Hanover, NY. [Find A Grave #6647142]

- +1428 *Betsy J. W. b. ca. 1823-24 (26 in 1850/ 27 in 1855/ 31 in 1860/ 41/1870/55 in 1880) in PA [per 1855 census and others]; Betsey J. Hopper of Hanover m. Edward Fox, Jr.
- 1429 Sophia b. Aug 1832 (per 1900 census/17 in 1850/21 in 1855/25 in 1860/47 in 1880); d. unm 1916 (gs 1832-1916)**; Lived Forestville in 1900 (e.d. 98; p.5A, #132-139) Find A Grave Memorial# 39359039
- +1430 Nathan "Amos P." b. 1834 (gs)** Dec 1836 (per 1900 census) in NY (Nathan A. P. 15 in 1850/Amos P. 19 in 1855/"N. A. P." 24 in 1860/Amos P. 36 in 1875 so b. 1834-35); m. Esther ? (Mrs. Wilson)
- 1431 George W. (George Washington?) b. abt 22 Apr 1837 (age/death -13 in 1850/17 in 1855/22 in 1860 in school) in NY; "George W. son of Deacon Nathaniel Hopper d. 7 Dec 1861 in Hanover aged 24y-7m-15da., an invalid for the past 3 years" [Fredonia Censor of 30 Dec 1863]; Find A Grave #39359034
- +1432 B. Franklin (Benjamin Franklin?) b. 1839 (gs.)**(Franklin 10 in 1850/15 in 1855/20 in 1860/41 in 1880) in NY; B. Frank Hopper m. Marian (or Maria) T. Dole on 14 Sep 1865 at Forestville, [Ferdonian Censor];
- +1433 Fannie L. b. 1843 (gs)** (Fanny L. 7 in 1850/Fanny 12 in 1855/17 in 1860/37 in 1880) in NY; m. Edward A. Fox; In 1880 liv. Sheridan, Chautauqua Co., NY (p.55c)
- 1434 Mary E. b. abt. Oct 1847 (age/death- 2 in 1850/7 in 1855/12 in 1860) in NY "Mary E. d. in Hanover youngest dau. of Dr. N. and Mrs. F. L. Hopper age 16y-2m on 14 Dec 1863" [Fredonia Censor of 30 Dec 1863]; bur. with parents, Find A Grave #39359036

 *From Census records 2 of his daus. would have been born 1814-1820 and two from 1819-1825.
- **736 MARIA HOPPER**, wife of **Henry Felter.** They had 5 children bap. in rockland co. from 1804-1811, and son Henry was b. in NY in 1819. In 1840 Henry Filter was in Herrick Susequehanna, Pa he was age 50-59, with a female 50-59 (Maria) and male 20-29 (Henry), and a female 10-14 (Harriet) 1 person was employed in agriculture. An additional child and changes for children of Henry **FELTER** and Maria Hopper.
- 1446a Henry b. Jul 1819 in NY (1900 census); m. **Charlotte** ____? ____; liv. Herrick, Susquehanna Co., PA 1446b Harriet A.- b. 19 Feb 1827, Herrick, PA (dau. of Henry Felter and Maria Hopper both b. US) d. as Harriet A. Washburn, 19 Dec 1910, in Thompson, Susquehanna Co., PA, aged 83y-10m, a widow, of arterio sclerosis; bur. Gelatt, PA [PA death certificate]. m. **Samuel Washburn**,

738 HENRY HOPPER and Margaret (Peggy) Iserman's

#1451 Catherine Catharine - b. 1822 (gs.) or b. 27 Aug 1823 (bap.rec.); bap. 27 Sep 1823 at NY Tr.RCh. (BankSt.)

NYC); m. *Fredrick W. Waterbury.* can now have a + in front of her number, and will be continued in the next volume.

739 NANCY HOPPER, and Oliver Odell:

- 1455 Probably Phebe b. *Rockland Co.* (1865 census) abt. 1810-1812 (under 10 in 1920 50 in 1850/62 in 1860) but age 83y when d. 4 Jun 1889); m. *John Thew* 8 Apr 1830 at N.H.Pres.Ch. (mar. #2248);both bur. Hamptonburgh Cem.,Cambell Hall, Orange, NY [See Find A Grave #39365197 and #39365176 for their portraits]
- 1456 Possibly Anna b. *ca*. 1815 (45 in 1860female under 10 in 1820/10-14 in 1830/) Could be same as Mary Ann who was 32 in 1850)
- 1457 Possibly Mary Ann b. *ca*. 1818 (32 in 1850 female under 10 in 1820/10-14 in 1830) (per Odell Family Newsletter 1995)See #1456.
- 1458 Probably Abigail (Abby) b. abt 31 Jan 1829 (age at death/female 0-5 in 1830); m. "*Epenetus Jones of Ramapo*" on 4 Jan 1849 as "Abby Odell of Clarkstown" m. on 4 Jan 1849 at N.H.Pres. Ch. (mar.#2543); d.1 Nov 1851 of typhus fever in the 22nd year of her age [*Rockland County Messenger*, Nov 6, 1851] bur. Jones/ Green Bur. Gr., New City, Rockland, NY(per Odell Family Newsletter, 1995/Find A Grave #83252840)]

742 PETER HOPPER and wife Phebe Smith.

Changes to one of their children:

+1462 Henry Hanson - probably m. 2) Ida B. Green

747 JERSEY HOPPER -

His first wife has not been identified. According to an article in the 27 Mar 1835 *North River Times*, "In this town on 21st. inst. {March] by Hon. Judge Allison, Mr. Jersey Hopper, (what a name,) of Clarkstown to Miss **Sarah Ann Applegate**, of Haverstraw." She was possibly the mother of his two youngest children #1474 Amos a minor in 1851 and Almira (Elmira) also a minor in 1851; both probably the male and female children under 5 in 1840.

- *+1472 James From the funeral home records of several of their children his wife's maiden name was **Mary** Sayres.
- +1473 Abraham b. Apr 1832 in NY (per 1900 census) his wife was **Elisabeth Hayden or Haden**. In 1880 they were in Nyack, Rockland NY and in 1885 and in 1900 in Cass, Cass Co., Iowa. References: 1880 Nyack, Rockland, NY Census e.d. 55, p.184B, #502-#593; 1900 Cass, Cass, Iowa, e.d.39, p. 12A, #88-#88; 1895 Iowas State Census Cass County FHL film 1020339 p.474

748 JULIA ANN HOPPER,

748a LEAH HOPPER, wife of Arthur Lancaster.

From their gravestones in Southern Highlands United Methodist Cem., Garrison, Putnam, NY. Leah d.3 Feb 1861 aged 77y-8m-20d, and Arthur d. 19 Apr 1862, aged 77y-5m-11d. Find A Grave # 33799472 (Arthur) #33799521 (Leah wife of Arthur Lancaster); #33799511 (Cornelia Lancaster Warren)

748e EFFIE HOPPER, dau. of Edward Hopper (#336d) and Abigail Sirrine wife of John Griffin.

An online tree has John m 2) **Sarah Oakley** (widow of first Amos Hadden and second Jasper Owen). According to her brother Isaac's diary "Married 30 Sep 1863, sister Sallly to John Griffin by Brother Isaac Lent at his house." She was the dau. of Adv. of Nehemiah Oakley and Sarah Bashford b. 12 Mar 1805 and d. d. 4 Sep 1868. By June 1870 he had married **Margaret** _____? ___ as Margaret age 62 was liv. with him in 1870. John age 75 was a retired farmer, real estate \$3,000, personal estate \$2,500. The same online tree has her as Margaret Smith widow of Richard who he married 11 Sep 1868 - which is only 7 days after the death of Sarah Oakley so highly unlikely unless Sarah was married to another John Griffin???? [Hutchinson -Dunn-Griffin-Reid Family Tree]

Children of John **GRIFFIN** and Effie Hopper likely b. at Philipstown, NY

- 1481 Allen Bradley . . . m. *Dorcas Barton* . . .Both bur. Westwood Cem., Bergen, NJ [See #Find A Grave #184094306 (Dorcas Barton Griffin for mor on this family. He was a Civil War Veteran (Co. F. 6th .Reg. Heavy Artillery) [Find A Grave #15648205]
- 1485 Catherine A. b. 1834 (gs) . . . both bur. Westwood Cem., Bergen, NJ [Find A Grave #38786243 (Charles Le Compte 1827-2890) #38786258 Cathaine A. Griffin his wife 1834-1899]

748f REV RICHARD HOPPER In 1860 Richard 65 and Sarah 49 where in Phillipstown, he was a farmer with \$7,000 in his personal estate.

Additional References: 1860 Census Philipstown, Putnam Co. nearest post office Lake Mohopac p.245 (penned) #31-34; History of the Boyd Family and Descendants, by William P. Boyd (1912) p.257-258; Find A Grave Memorials (images of gravestone) #33799318 (Ruth), #33799303 (Richard) #33799353(Sarah Boyd/wife of Rev. Richard Hopper)

748g NATHANIEL HOPPER - The death notice of Lorretta Hopper wife of Nathaniel who d. 4 Dec 1861 in the 68th year of her age, mentions her sons: Edward, Samuel and Nathaniel (*NY Times* 6 Dec 1861), which adds to

the conclusion that she was their mother. Nathaniel death notice is in *NY Times* 16 and 17 Mar 1875. Find A Grave #149854906 (Nathaniel) 149854975 (Loretta) has links to their three children

748h MICHAEL D. HOPPER, The surname of his wife Catherine was given as Warren in the marriage record of dau. Manuel and death record of dau. Josephine. In 1855 they were in New York City where Michael 54 was a cartman, Catherine 52 ran a boarding house, and dau. Sarah had lived for 20 years all b. in Putnam County. Their other five children had been born in New York [city as they had lived there since birth]. Dau. Margaret 19 was enumerated as Margaret Novell, with a 1 year old son William. Also with them was grandson Edward F. Selleck 3, and 11 boarders and 2 domestic servants. In 1860 there were 30 not nine others assumed to be boarders (including 4 domestic workers) and dau. Abby Demarest and her family (See #1496).

Additional References: 1855 NY Census Ward 9, NY County, NY p.86; Find A Grave Memorial# 33799272 (Michael) 33799251 (Catherine wife of Michael)*It is possible that Abby Demsey 20 was his daughter who was enumerated on the next page wither husband (see #1496) and Isaac Dempsey 18 was their son Isaac Hopper (who was 9 in 1850 and 16 in 1855).

Changes to Children of Michael **HOPPER** and Catherine Warren all b. in NY (#1498-#1502 in NY City)

- 1494 John W. b. abt. 11 Oct 1825; in Putnam Co., NY; d. 26 Jul 1836 aged 10y-9m-15d; bur. St. Philip's Chyd, Garrison, (Philipstown), Putnam Co. (Putnam Graves p.84 #133)[Find A Grave Memorial# 33795521]
- +1495 Mary b. abt. 18271829(21 in 1850 and age/death); m. *Daniel Yorke Marcus*; Mary Marcus, (daughter of Michael and Catherine Hopper) d. 2 Aug 1897 in Manhattan, aged 69y, [Family Search NY Deaths database citing GS film 1322932]; bur. Green-Wood Cem. Brooklyn. [Find A Grave #126687911 (Mary)].
- +1496 Abby b. abt 1830-31 (19 in 1850/38 in 1870/47 in 1880); m. *John Dempsey*. In 1860 liv in parents' boarding house were John DemPsey 30, Abby DemPsey 28, and tree children.
- +1497 Sarah Elizabeth b. Dec 1832 in Putnam Co., NY (17 in 1850/21 in 1855); m. *Silas Wright Selleck* abt. 1851-1852 likely in NY City; [Mother of Edward F. Selleck age 3 living with them in 1855, when she was "Sarah Hopper"]
- +1498 Margaret b. Dec 1835 (per 1900 census/13 in 1850/Margaret Norvell 19 in 1855); m. **George Norvell** age 22 (b. Orange Co.) on 17 Oct 1853 in Manhattan when Margaret was 17. [Family Search abstract of NY Marriage citing GS film #1671673]. Both bur. Norwalk CT. [See Find A Grave #14628502]
- +1499 Isaac b. Dec 1838 (b. Dec 1838 per 1900 census but 9 in Jun 1850/16 in June 1855/55 in 1892/ 62 in 1900 and 60 in 1904!) so likely b. Dec 1838-1840 in NY City; 1) possibly *Kate* ____? ___; 2) *Emma Elizabeth Parish.*He and Emma bur. Linden Hill Cem., Queens, NY; [Find A Grave # 162525409 (Isaac) #162525501 (Emma)]
- +1500 Manuella b. 26 Jun 1843 or 1844(death cert had 26 Jun 1843, but she and twin Josephine both b. Jun 1844 per 1900 census/ 5 in 1850/Manuella 11 in 1855/16 in 1860); Manuella (Hopper (dau. of Michael Hopper and Catharine Warren) m. *Richard De Zeng Stokes*, 17 Jul 1869 in Manhattan, NY. [Family Search Database of NY Marriages abstract of 1869 Manhattan Mar. Cert. #433097]
- +1501 Josephine b. 26 Jun 1843 or 1844 (Jun 1844 per 1900 census and see twin's record) m. *William E. Patch*. Josephine Patch, (dau. of Michael Hopper and Catherine Warren) a widow age 73, occupation housewife, d. 25 Dec 1917 Bronx, NY; bur. Kensico Cem.[Family search abstract of 1917 Bronx Death Cert. #8386 Find A Grave #149666460]
- 1502 George E. b. abt. 25 Oct 1846 (age/gs.) (3 in 1850/7 in 1855) d. 8 Dec 1855, aged 9y-1m-13d; bur. Southern Highlands Methodist Chyd. Find A Grave # 33799263

748i SAMUEL HOPPER b. abt 8 May 1808 (from age at death/41 in 1850) in Philipstown, Dutchess Co., (later Putnam Co.), NY. He d. 15 Apr 1890 in NY City, aged 81y-11m-7d, funeral from late residence 313 West 17th St., bur. Maple Grove Cem., Kew Gardens, Queens, NY. Phebe Entrott Hopper was bur. with her husband she d. 23 Jul 1866.

In 1855 he was 46 a wood dealer, with Phebe 44, 5 children and 2 boarders. They lived in a brick building valued at \$5,000. All in the family except youngest son Charles were born in Putnam Co., NY. In the 1884 city directory he was at 313 W 17th St., with his coal business at the foot of Canal St. (son Charles a fireman was at same address). His obituary stated "he was one of the oldest wood and coal dealers in the city, died at his home 313 West Seventeenth street yesterday morning of pneumonia. Mr Hopper was born in Garrison in 180(8). He leaves two sons, Charles and Joel W. Hopper."

<u>References:</u> 1855 State Census Ward 9, NY Co. (Manhattan) household 562, lines 26-34;NY Herald 16 April 1890 Death Notice for Samuel Hopper which had added to it "California Papers please copy." Obituary *The Sun* 16 Apr 1890 as posted on Find A Grave # 1476119 (Samuel) #147611985 (Phebe) Both in Plot Summit lot 158 grave 1 - no image of gravestone.)

Changes to some of the children of Samuel **HOPPER** and Phebe Entrott - (per 1855 census all were born in Putnam Co. except youngest Charles who was born in NY City.): [#'s 1504, 1505, 1506, and 1509 can now have a + infant of their numbers and will be continued in next volume.

- +1504 Joel W. b. 17 Jul 1830 (pension) Listed as William 19 in 1850 a machinist however after that he is always found as Joel W. Likely (Joel William). (Joel W. in 1855 age 24 an engineer); m. **Sarah Jane Yarinski**; bur. Mount Olivet Cem. Maspeth Queens, NY. Served in Civil War in Navy[Find A Grave #128399814/ Pension file @ www.fold3.org]
- +1505 Richard abt 1832-33 (17 in 1855 a machinist and Rchd 22 in 1855 also as a machinist/25 in 1860 a steam engineer). m. *Julia E. Stewart*. Richard. Hopper age 30 an engineer b. Putnam Co., NY enlisted in the 11th NY Volunteers, Bronx Regiment. on 29 Aug 1861. He d. before June 1880 when his widow Julia was living with his father. His wife received a pension. [Pension Index for Julia Hopper who applied 19 Apr 1894.]
- +1506 Catherine M. b. 9 Sep 1835 (gs) (14 in 1850/Cath20 in 1855 a dress maker); m. *Benjamin Franklin Hosier*; both bur. White Plains Rural Cem., White Plains, Westchester, NY [Find A Grave Memorial# 116282556]
- 1507 Euphemia (Effie) b. abt 1836-37 (13 in 1850/Uphemia 18 in 1855/Effie -26 in 1870 & 37 in 1880 house-keeping for father.); d. 7 May 1897 in Manhattan "Effie Hopper 53, (dau. of Samuel and Phoebe Hopper)." [Family Search abstract of ManhattanDeath Cert #14203.]
- +1509 Charles H. b. 1846-47 in "C. of New York" (4 in 1850/Chs H. 9 in 1855/23 in 1870/33 in 1880) 1870 occupation steam engine; 1880 a fireman; m. 1) *Phillipine Taylor*, 2) *Emma Augusta Stucker*. He was a Lt. in NY City Fire Dept. He and later his widow Emma both received pensions for his service as a private in Co. D. 37th NY M. Inf. in the Civil War. [Pension Index for Charles Hopper who d. 13 Jan 1898.]
- **788 GEORGE CLINTON HOPPER**, d. 3 Apr 1889, age 74y-9m-14d (gs.), bur. with wife and parents in Onondaga Valley Cem. Syracuse, NY. His wife Harriet Jackson was b. about 2 Sep 1825 (age/gs) in NY. Harriet L. Hopper was a resident of Syracuse (pro rec.) when she d. 6 Mar 1892 (gs.), aged 67y-6m-2d. Three of their children who died young are buried with their parents.

References: Find A Grave #65048989 (George C.) #65048970 (Harriet),

- 1511 Charlotte Newcomb bur. with parents aged 3m-7d. [Find A Grave #65049012]
- 1512 Harriet Elizabeth b. 29 Aug 1852 in New York and d. aft. Apr 1910 and bef. 1 Jan 1920 when husband a widower. She m. *Herman M. Kendall* (son of F. P. and M. A. Kendall) age 49, on 3 Jan 1905 in Richmond, Henrico Co., VA as "Harriet E. Hopper, (dau. of George and M. E. Hopper) age 52. In the Apr 1910 census they were living as boarders at 14 West Cary St., Richmond. They had been married 7 years and she had borne no children (it was a first marriage for both). He was 55 a cabinet maker picture frames etc., (b. in NY, father b. England, mother b. Maine) and she was 57 (born in NY as were parents). In 1920"Herbert M. Kendall," was living at same address 14 W. Cary St., a widower, aged 68 who was a watchman in a hardware store. In the 1928 City Directory of Richmond, Herman was at the same address (no occupation listed). References: Virginia Marriage Records; Censuses Richmond Henrico Co. VA (1910) e.d. 78, p.20 (stamped), sheet 4,

#62-#82; (1920) Richmond (Independent City), Virginia; e.d. 76; Note: Mott in 1909 said she was single and living in Richmond VA.

- 1513 Catherine Newcomb m. 3) R.A. Mute
- 1515 George Clinton, Jr. bur. with parents aged 6y-5m-4d. [Find A Grave #65049028]
- 1516 Charlotte Newcomb bur. with parents aged 4y-1m-8d. [Find A Grave #65049053]

789 CATHERINE HOPPER, The first name of her husband usually known as Z. Lawrence Beebe, first name was **Zalmon.** He is bur. with both his wives, Onondaga Valley Cem., Syracuse, NY. His second wife, Harriet or Hattie Thompson was born in 1829 and died in 1877. In 1860 Z. L. Beebe 48 was in Syracuse a lawyer with \$1,500 in real estate, and \$500 personal with second wife Harriet 30, and children: Charlotte 14, Z. L. 12, C. H. 10, Louisa 8, Mary 5, H. I. 2 and Lillie 9 mos.

References: 1860 Census Syacuse, Onodaga Co., NY Ward 5 p. 461;Find A Grave #66019230 (image of gravestone of Z.Lawrence and Catherine S. Hopper) #66019130 (Hattie Thompson Beebe)

ADDITIONS TO UNIDENTIFIED HOPPERS

Un-35 JOHN HOPPER of Harlan (sic) baker. From his wife Elizabeth's will da. 9 Apr 1849, she was not the mother of his children and she had married second Henry Budelman. Her will mentioned property she received from John Hopper in his will and children of her first husband: Mary E. Pool (Un-35-1) wife of Charles D. Pool and Hannah D. Hopper (Un35-3). In the petition to probate the will da. 24 Sep 1850 it stated that Elizabeth had died 23 Jun 1850 and both Mary E. and Hannah D. were infants living in Westchester Co., NY. From the 1850 census Mary was 19 the wife of Charles D. Pool and mother of John 4 mos old, and Hannah D. Hopper was 15 and living with them. All were b. in NY. [1850 Census West Farm, Westchester Co., p 308B. family #627; Will of Elizabeth Budelman - p.522 of Abstracts of Wills, Administrations and Guardianships in NY State, 1787-1835 by William A. D Eardeley at www.NewEnglandAncestors.org])(p.275 of 4th printing)

Un-49 NATHANIEL HOPPER - b. *ca*. 1774-1784 enumerated in 1800 Chateaugay, Clinton County, NY as a head of household aged 16-26 living alone. (p.167, line 12) He m. **Amerrille** ____? ___ before Sep 1815.

Plattsburgh Republican 16 Sep 1815 - Notice:"Whereas Amerrille my wife has refused to live with me, and has forsaken me and refuses being my wife. I therefore forbid all persons trusting or harboring her on my account; for I am determined not to pay any debts of her contracting after this date. NATHANIEL HOPPER, Plattsburgh, August 28, 1815. Probably related to #312 Lambert Hopper (1758-1833) who lived in Clinton Co. 1790 - ca. 1819, but not his son as he had a son Nathaniel b. in 1794 (gs). (p.275 of 4th printing)

Un-58 WILLIAM HOPPER - As posted in several paces on the internet: William Hopper was born in Rensselaer Co., NY on 31 Mar 1782 and died in Morrow Co., OH on 19 Mar 1868. (KC) From his gravestone in the Bryn Zion Cem., Mount Gilead, Morrow Co. he died 30 Apr 1868, aged 97y-7m-7d (gs.) which would compute to a birthdate of 23 Sep 1770.? (The image of his tombstone is quite clear on Find A Grave #101080758.) Where the first dates came from is unknown, possibly from a baptismal record in Rennselaer Co., for William Hooper son of William Hooper and Eunice Leonard who was b. 31 Mar 1782 in Rensselaer Co., NY, and bap. at the Schaghticoke, Reformed Dutch Church in Rensselaer Co., NY. The church records give the same birth date as in family record with no date of baptism, his father's surname was given as Hooper, likely a transcription error. There was no William Hooper enumerated in New York in 1790, however, William Hopper was nearby in Argyle, Washington Co., New York, with 2 males over 16, 3 males under 16 and 4 females in the household. William and Eunice also had a son Isaac b. 5 Jan 1779 baptized at Schaghticoke. It is hard to say if he is the son of William and Eunice or some other especially as from census records 26-45 in 1820 (b. 1775- 1794) he was 64 in 1850 (b. abt 1786) and 85 in 1860 (b. abt 1775)!.

William m. Elizabeth Faulk who was b. abt. 1791-98 in PA. [Rose Berg had b. 30 Dec 1790 in Northumberland Co., PA] In 1800 a William Hopper was in Augusta, Northumberland Co., PA age 16-25 with 1 female age 10-15. In 1810 William was also there aged 26-44 with 1 female under 10. In 1820 he was in Upper Mahoney also in Northumberland Co. age 26-45 with a female 26-45 and 1 male 0-10, and 1 male 10-16, and 2 females 0-10. In 1850 he was in Congress Twp., Morrow Co., OH, age 64 a farmer born in NY with no land valuation, with him were Elizabeth 52, Lucy 22, Hetty 20, Elizabeth 18, and William 21 (all b. PA.) In the next house was their son Elias Hopper 23, his wife Mary and dau. Martha E. 1. As all except William were born in PA they must have just recently moved to OH. In 1850 their son John Hopper was in Lincoln from the birthplace of his children he had been in OH at least 4 years. In 1860 William was 85 (a hotel keeper) and Elizabeth was 69 liv. with Lucy Ann 30 in Congress, William had \$1,500 in real estate and \$100 in personal account. According to an e-mail posted to the Morrow Co. Mailing list he was the proprietor of the Williamsport Hotel.

References: 1850 Morrow Co. Ohio Congress Twp. p.460 and 461 #1572-#1592 (William), #1573-#1593; (Elias) Lincoln Twp. # 337-340 (John) #352-#355 (Abraham); 1860 Morrow Co. Congress Twp., Andrews post office, p.5, #398-#397 Research of Kris Coppieters (KC) incorrect as to William's parents. * From One World Tree at Ancestry.com - not confirmed. Rose Berg posting to OH-Morrow-L 3 Aug 2006. Note: 1) Who was Abraham - b. 1803-04 (46 in 1850) or 1811 in Northumberland Co., PA (KC); m. Huldah Ann ____?___ [1850 Lincoln Twp., Morrow Co., OH p.26,#352-#355] He was likely the male 10-16 living

with them in 1820, but not in 1810 census unless misidentified as a female. He would be too old to be Elizabeth's son, possibly William's by a wife who died before the 1810 census was taken. (additional information added to p.275 and 276 of 4th printing.)

Children of William **HOPPER** and Elizabeth Faulk: (possibly 1 son older than John b.

- Un-58-1a John b. abt. 1818-1819 (31 in 1850] m. Jane ____?__ [1850 Census Lincoln Twp., Morrow, OH (p. 25. #337- #340) [1 male under 10 in 1820]. d. 19 Mar 1867 Morrow, OH.
- Un-58-2. Lucy Ann b. 8 Apr 1820, PA; d. 21 Mar 1909, *Congress*, Morrow Co., OH. [1 of 2 females 0-10 in 1820.] Bur. Bryn Zion Cem., Mount Gilead, Morrow Co. Find A Grave #101080331
- Un-58-3 Elias b. 4 Nov 1825, Dolphina * PA; d. 6 Apr 1901, Linn County, IA of Pleasant Ridge, Oakland, MI; m. Mary Jane Swallom on 12 Oct 1848, Morrow Co. (Morrow Co., OH marriage records.) She was b. 5 June 1826 and d. 25 Dec 1907. Both bur. Pleasant Ridge Cem. Cedar Rapids, Linn Co., IA (Find A Grave #78078824 has photo of Elias, and links to his 7 children.)
- Un-58-4 William Franklin b. 13 Dec 1828, Northumberland* PA; (21 in 1850); d. 4 Sep 1891, Linn County, IA; or Shellsburg, Benton, IA; m. Mary Hannah Schoop on 1 Apr 1856, Morrow Co., (Morrow County, OH marriage records and www.find a grave.com which shows he was in Civil War Co. G., 24th Iowa Infantry).
 Un-58-5 Hetty b. abt 1829-30, PA (20 in 1850); m. Pearson Dye on 14 Feb 1856, Morrow Co. (Morrow Count OH marriage records).
- Un-58-6 Elizabeth b. 9 Nov 1831 or 1832, PA (26 in 1860); d. 20 Jul 1918, Morrow C., OH; m. Minor Dye on 4
 May 1857, Morrow Co; (Morrow County, OH marriage records). Liv. Congress, Morrow Co. in 1860 near her parents. Bur. Bryn Zion Cem. Find A Grave #103348311 (Elizabeth) and 101667774 (Minor)

New York Historical Manuscripts Dutch: Kingston Papers, Volumes I and II,

Translated by Dingman Versteeg (With Revision of Pages 1-171 by Samuel Oppenheim). Edited by Peter R. Christoph, Kenneth Scott and Kenn Stryker-Rodda, Published under the Direction of the Holland Society of New York, reprinted in 1976 by GPC (hereinafter NY HMK)

109) On this December 5 N.S., 1665 appeared before me, Mattheus Capito, Secretary of the village of Wildwyk [Kingston] the worthy Christoffel Davids, who in the presence of the afternamed witness declares, in my secretary's hand, that he has never ordered, either the widow of the deceased Andries Hop nor anybody else, to be at liberty to sell his half and ownership in the Broncken land lying through Hellgate, but only gave order to Simon Harmensen Cort when, at the time, the appearer was in arrest on the Manhatans which order to the aforesaid Simon Harmensen Cort was not executed at the time. And threfore the appearer, besides Roelof Swartwout and Albert Jansen Van Steenwyck, both residing at Wildwyck, as witnesses invite and requested for the purpose, has signed the present with his own hand at Wildwyck on the day in the year named above. (signed) The mark C D of Christoffel Davids. (Signed) Roelof Swartwout, Albert Jansen Steenwyck. In my presence (signed) Mattheus Capito, Secretary. (NYHM; Kingston, Vol. II. Secretary's Papers p. 595)

110) **Wednesday, April 28, 1666** - Extraordinary Session at Wildwyck [Kingston]. Present: William Beeckman, Schout: Evert Pels, Jan Joosten, Commissaries,

Christoffel Davids, appearing before the hon. court, shows an account he has kept in the transactions between him and *Andries Hop*, *deceased*, in regard to the payment of his half for the "Bronckenland" situated through the Hellgate: "Account of what I, Christoffel Davids, have paid on the one-half of 'Bronckenlant through the Hellgate,' amounting to one thousand gldrs, as per bill of sale or deed. 1) Assigned *Andries Hop*, *deceased*, upon Jacob Jansen Stol, and also received through him 800 gldrs.; 2) Have once paid into the hands of *Andries Hop*, at Fort Orange 5 1/2 beavers, in the presence of *Jacob Coppen*, 44 gldrs.; 3) Have further paid into *Andries Hop*'s own hands, 26 pieces of cloth at four for one beaver, makes 6 1/2 beavers, 52 gldrs.; 4) Have still paid to *Andries Hop* two pairs of woollen stockings, at 1 1/2 beavers, 12 gldrs.; 5) Further two roughly cured deer skins, int the hands of the same, at 1/2 beaver, four gldrs.; 6) Further a foxcoat of nine foxs into the hands of *his wife*, for two beavers, 16 gldrs. Amounts to a total of 928 gldrs." Which above named amount of 928 gldrs. appearer [Christoffel Davids] declares to have thus paid on the aforesaid 'Bronckenlant,' and consequently has judicially affirmed the same under oath. (NYHM; Kingston, Vol. I. Court Minutes p. 291)

Thanks to Ethel Konight for directing me to these records.